

StudentAid BC Administration Manual

2017/18 Program Year

Table of Contents

Section 1 – Introduction & Overview of StudentAid BC 1
About StudentAid BC1
Designation Policy Framework1
StudentAid BC Contact Information 2
Additional Resources3
Section 2 – Institution Designation for Student Financial Assistance
Designation of BC Private Post-Secondary Institutions5
Default Management and Budget Counselling6
Credit Transferability6
Relevance of Programs6
Personal Information
Section 3 – Program Eligibility
Requirements
Program Governance Authority7
Program Codes7
Instructions for Assigning Program Codes7
Changes to Existing Programs8
Completing Section 3 - Declaration14
Things to remember to avoid processing delays 20
Section 4 - Student Entry25
Role of the Post-Secondary Institution 25
Advertising and Student Recruiting 25
Entrance Counseling 25
Institution Financial Counselling and Student Budgeting
StudentAid BC application process27
Distance Education Eligibility28
Appendix 3 – School and Program Information 30
Budget Worksheet
Section 5 – In Study

StudentAid BC Application Process
Confirmation of Enrolment Process
Disbursement of Funds - Funds deposited into a student's bank account
StudentAid BC Funding Disbursement Model40
Request for Reassessment
Practicum, Clinical Placement, Preceptorship or Other Unpaid Practice Education 40
Institution Responsibilities41
Student File Documentation 41
Study Period Student Counselling42
Attendance Procedures for Non-Credit (Hours-Based) Programs
Withdrawals and Dismissals 45
Interest Free Status
Tuition Refunds
Transfer of School
Appeals
Unsuccessful Completions 49
Early Completion
Section 6 – End of Study54
Exit Meeting with Students
Exit Interview Example Form
Repayment
Financial Difficulties
Appeals
Default Prevention Approaches
Graduate Surveys
Section 7 – Student Audit and Compliance



Section 1 - Introduction & Overview of StudentAid BC

Introduction

The StudentAid BC Administration Manual provides information to assist institution officials to administer student financial assistance and fulfill their responsibilities under the StudentAid BC Policy Manual.

BC Private post-secondary institutions designated for student financial assistance, as represented by its signatory who must be in a position of authority and accountability whose full-time or major responsibility is the administration of the institution, agrees to adhere to the policy and procedures in these manuals by signing a Designation Agreement with the Province of British Columbia.

This manual is intended to:

- Identify the role, responsibilities and obligations of institution staff, owners and institution authorities while administering the StudentAid BC program.
- Familiarize institution authorities with the correct procedures required to administer student financial assistance and to provide specific direction as to the completion and release of relevant StudentAid BC documents.

Each institution official should read and understand all sections of this manual, the StudentAid BC Policy Manual and the Designation Agreement, and is responsible for administering student financial assistance in compliance with these documents. If further explanation or understanding is required for any of the StudentAid BC policies, procedures, instructions or intent or potential impact, please contact the Designation Unit at <u>designat@gov.bc.ca</u>

About StudentAid BC

StudentAid BC is a joint program between the Federal and the Provincial Governments that is administered under the <u>Canada Student Financial Assistance Act</u> and a B.C. Order-in-Council. StudentAid BC is intended to assist eligible students with the cost of their post-secondary education through loans, grants, and special programs. StudentAid BC

Most StudentAid BC programs are based on need, providing financial assistance where students and their immediate families do not have the resources to meet the costs of post-secondary education and basic living expenses. Students enrolled in high tuition programs or with significant financial commitments in addition to educational expenses may need to seek additional sources of funds.

Designation Policy Framework

In 2001, provincial/territorial and federal governments developed the pan-Canadian Designation Policy Framework to guide institution designation policy. The framework is based upon the principles such as taxpayer protection, accountability, informed choice and consumer protection.

The framework outlines the following common elements for designated institutions:

• The institution's programs meet the eligibility criteria as defined by federal, provincial and territorial legislation with respect to post-secondary education.



Section 1 – Introduction & Overview

- The institution be capable of appropriate administration of the student loan program and be accountable for this administration.
- The institutions provide students with adequate consumer protection and information upon which to make an informed choice about their post-secondary options. Designated educational institutions are expected to focus on student success, improve ways to retain students and ensure students improve their overall employability so they are able to repay their loans.
- That the level of financial risk of designated institutions is monitored and addressed.

For more information, the Designation Policy Framework document can be found on the StudentAid BC website under the "Institution Officials" link.

StudentAid BC Contact Information

The Ministry emails weekly statistics, updates and important information to institution officials. Newly designated schools are automatically added to the list. However, if you are not on the distribution list contact the Designation Administrator immediately as these communications contain important information.

The StudentAid BC <u>website</u> offers information for both institution officials and students. Institution officials are advised to check this website for information before calling the Ministry and should counsel students to do the same. The StudentAid BC web address is: <u>www.studentaidbc.ca</u>.

Institution officials can:

- Access the StudentAid BC Policy Manual, StudentAid BC Administration Manual, and the pan-Canadian Designation Policy Framework
- Look up program codes
- Find information to minimize default and help students succeed including the Repayment Resource Guide and the Repayment Rate Frequently Asked Questions document
- Download and/or order StudentAid BC forms

Students can:

- Look up institution designation information
- Apply for student financial assistance
- Find information on career planning and funding options
- Find information pertaining to loan maintenance and repayment
- Download and print forms
- Access the Student Dashboard to:
 - Check online application status
 - Review correspondence received by StudentAid BC
 - Update personal information

Mailing address: Post-Secondary Audit and Accountability Branch



Section 1 – Introduction & Overview

Ministry of Advanced Education, Skills and Training Box 9157 Prov Govt Victoria, BC V8W 9H2

Courier address:Student Services Branch
Ministry of Advanced Education, Skills and Training
5th Flr, 835 Humboldt St
Victoria, BC V8W 4W8

 StudentAid BC Telephone and Fax numbers (For General Use):

 International
 (250) 387-6100

 Toll Free
 1 (800) 561-1818

 Fax
 (250) 356-9455

 Toll Free Fax
 1 (866) 312-3322

Compliance and Investigations Unit:

Email: aestcomplianceunit@gov.bc.ca

Contact for questions regarding the Designation Policy Framework, repayment rates, Institutional Improvement Plans and StudentAid BC compliance issues.

Designation Unit:

Email: <u>designat@gov.bc.ca</u>

Contact for new designation requests, designated institution responsibilities, new and revised programs, changes in signing authorities, assistance with program codes, address changes and changes to disbursement schedules.

Additional Resources

National Student Loan Service Centre (NSLSC)

Contact for issues regarding the disbursement of funds from Canada Student Loans (CSL)documents, refunds, interest-free status and repayment.Toll free:1 (888) 815-4514Mailing:National Student Loan Service CentrePublic Institutions DivisionPO Box 4030

Mississauga, ON L5A 4M4

Canada Student Loans Program – Government of Canada Website

The Government of Canada website provides information and services to students to decide what and where to study and how to cover the costs. Website: <u>Government of Canada – Student Financial Assistance</u>



Section 1 – Introduction & Overview

Private Training Institutions Branch (PTIB)

PTIB is responsible for the registration and accreditation of private career training institutions in B.C. and manages the Student Training Completion Fund. Private post-secondary institutions in B.C. seeking StudentAid BC designation must first achieve accreditation through PTIB.

Website:	www.privatetraininginstitutions.gov.bc.ca
Mailing:	Private Training Institutions Branch
	203 – 1155 West Pender St
	Vancouver, BC V6E 2P4
E-Mail:	PTI@gov.bc.ca
Phone:	(604) 569-0033
Toll free:	1 800 661-7441
Fax:	(778) 945-0606



Section 2 – Designation

Section 2 – Institution Designation for Student Financial Assistance

For the Ministry policy on designation, refer to Chapter 1 of the 2017/18 StudentAid BC Policy Manual.

To earn and to maintain the privilege of designated status for their institution, institution officials must comply with StudentAid BC policy as well as:

- Actively monitor all student financial assistance borrowers and provide quality assurance with respect to all documents and processes;
- Exercise sound judgement in the administration of student financial assistance to ensure that the interests of students and taxpayers are protected;
- Take appropriate action at the earliest opportunity to prevent over-assessment, overpayments, student loan default and fraud.

Institution and student records are subject to audit to ensure compliance with StudentAid BC policy, procedures and criteria. It is expected that all institution and student records will coincide with the information supplied to StudentAid BC.

A designated institution must provide Ministry Compliance Officers, upon request, with any information or documentation they may need to confirm that the institution has complied with the obligations and requirements set out in the Designation Agreement, StudentAid BC Policy Manual and StudentAid BC Administration Manual. Failure by institution officials to follow the policy and procedures outlined in these documents, or any other actions that jeopardize the integrity of the StudentAid BC program may result in the termination of the institution's designation or other restrictions being imposed on the institution.

Designation of BC Private Post-Secondary Institutions

Each program year, B.C. private post-secondary institutions in B.C. are required to provide the Ministry with:

 A submitted Designation Agreement (available through the StudentAid BC Partner Portal, located here: https://partners.aved.gov.bc.ca/A completed <u>Program Eligibility</u> <u>Declaration</u> (PED) form for each eligible program of study being offered at the institution (see Chapter 2 – Program Eligibility of the StudentAid BC Policy Manual).

Students planning to attend BC private institutions will not be eligible to apply for StudentAid BC funding until:

- the Ministry signs a Designation Agreement with that institution; and
- the Ministry has received and processed a Program Eligibility Declaration form for the program the student plans to attend.

Further details on Program Eligibility Declaration forms are provided in:

- Chapter 2 "Program Eligibility" of the StudentAid BC Policy Manual, and
- Section 3 "Program Eligibility" of this Manual



Section 2 – Designation

Default Management and Budget Counselling

Institution officials should develop student retention strategies at their institutions focusing on supporting students to successfully complete their programs of study. Students who complete their programs are much more likely to find employment and repay their student loans. It is recommended that institution officials provide pre-enrolment information about StudentAid BC to prospective students. Institution officials should provide counselling to students throughout the entire study period and after studies end, to educate students about their loan repayment obligations and debt relief options. For more information on student loan repayment strategies, see the Repayment Resource Guide on the StudentAid BC <u>website</u>.

Credit Transferability

Private institutions must be very clear in their communication with students regarding the possibility of transferring credit for courses or programs completed at a private institution, to a public institution. Institutions must avoid making false, exaggerated or misleading claims about the transferability of their courses or programs either verbally or in any print or electronic publications. If articulation agreements exist between the private institution and a public institution, all relevant details should be accurately described.

Relevance of Programs

Institution officials should frequently review their programs' relevance in relation to current labour market demands.

Personal Information

Institution owners should ensure that their staff are familiar with the Personal Information Protection Act (<u>PIPA</u>) confidentiality laws and regulations when managing student files and records and when accessing student personal information.

The PIPA became law on January 1, 2004. The Act protects individuals' privacy by requiring private sector organizations to obtain consent for the collection, use and disclosure of personal information and provides individuals with a right of access to their own personal information.



Section 3 – Program Eligibility

Requirements

Institution owners, directors or managers of post-secondary institutions designated by StudentAid BC are required to determine program eligibility, based on StudentAid BC program requirements.

Institution officials must complete the <u>Program Eligibility Declaration</u> (PED) annually for every StudentAid BC eligible program that they offer for the 2017/18 program year (program start dates between August 1, 2017 – July 30, 2018). The form acts as a self-assessment tool for institution staff to assess whether the program of study meets current StudentAid BC eligibility criteria. The institution must submit the completed form to the Ministry to demonstrate the program's eligibility. Copies of the form must be retained by the institution for verification purposes.

PED forms and Instruction Guide are available on the StudentAid BC website.

Program Governance Authority

All programs at BC private institutions must be approved by a Ministry-recognized government authority such as the Private Training Institutions Branch (PTIB), the Degree Quality Assessment Board/Degree Authorization Act (DQAB/DAA) or by an Act under which the institution was created.

Program Codes

All institutions are responsible for assigning a distinct and accurate program code to each eligible program they offer. These specific program codes will identify the program of studies on the student Appendix 3 attached to the StudentAid BC application. If you are unable to determine which code reflects your program or if you require further assistance, please contact the Designation Administrator at <u>designat@gov.bc.ca</u>.

Instructions for Assigning Program Codes

The program codes can be found on the StudentAid BC web site at: https://studentaidbc.ca/sites/all/files/form-library/program_codes.pdf

Click on Program Codes then Go to 'Program Code Search':

- Choose field of study.
- Review program list to find a name of a program that best describes your new program.
- Assign the code (e.g. Early Childhood Education is WAP).
- Add the level of study at the end of the code (e.g. Early Childhood Education Diploma is WAP7).



• Levels of Study Codes are 8 for Certificate, 7 for Diploma, 6 for Doctorate, 5 for Masters Degree and 3 for Bachelors Degree.

If you cannot find a code that best suits your program or wish further assistance you can contact the Designation unit at <u>designat@gov.bc.ca</u>

Changes to Existing Programs

Revisions to existing programs require the completion and submission of a PED to ensure that the program continues to meet StudentAid BC program eligibility criteria. Institutions must retain a completed copy of the PED form for the revised program at the institution for verification purposes.

Revisions or amendments to programs must be pre-approved by PTIB or the DQAB. PTIB approved programs must be listed on the PTIB website.

What changes should be reported?

During the program year, any changes to the information originally submitted on a PED form are required to be reported (for example tuition amounts, start/end dates, break duration, etc).

To report this information use the appropriate form for the current program year and complete:

- Identification section
- Institution official signature and date
- Changes to be reported

For example, if the tuition amount is changed, Section 2 (21) a) of the 2017/18 PED would be the only field required on the revised PED, in addition to the identification, signature and date sections.

Completing the 2017/2018 PED Form:



2017/18 Program Year Update:

StudentAid BC has streamlined the application process for the majority of students attending private post-secondary institutions within BC by enabling them to submit their application without the requirement of additional materials from the institution.

StudentAid BC will use the program information reported annually by institutions on the PED to eliminate the need for this information to be provided in the appendix 3 form as part of each student's application.

- For the majority of students attending a private post-secondary institution in BC this will reduce the required steps in the application process.
- This will significantly reduce the administrative burden for private postsecondary institutions in BC.
- For programs with the Continuous Entry option on the PED form selected by the institution, appendix 3 forms will continue to be required.
- It is recommended that institutions specify the program year start and end dates for the intakes with the largest volume of students. The PED form accommodates the start and end dates for up to six intakes. An appendix 3 form will still be required for students whose intake dates are not listed on the application.

Programs that are 52 weeks in length or less should be submitted using a single PED. For programs that are longer than 52 weeks, institutions must provide one PED for each year of the program (e.g. for a 60 week program, two PEDs should be provided, etc.). In order to benefit from the improvement described in the box above, each PED form should report study period start and end dates (see question 20 in program year information below) that align with how a student will apply for student financial assistance.

For example, students enrolled in a program that is 60 weeks in length will be required to submit two applications for SABC. To enable a student to apply based on the dates recorded in the PED, the PED for the second year of the program should reflect a study period that is at least 12 weeks in length.

Tuition amounts reported on each PED should align with what would be charged to a student enrolled in the study periods listed on the PED.

Changes that are made to a program must be reported to <u>DESIGNAT@gov.bc.ca</u> in advance of the changes being implemented at the institution. Please submit all changes by creating a new PED and highlighting the changes in the email.

StudentAid BC Administration Manual



The following instructions are to be used when completing PEDs for the 2017/2018 program year (for classes starting between August 1, 2017 and up to July 31, 2018) PED.

When completing the 2017/2018 form, please ensure:

- All sections of the form are completed.
- To use the proper form for the year it is being declared.
- To use complete dates in the YY/MM/DD format.
- When entering values for credit, hours or days round up/down to the nearest whole number. Do not use decimals, e.g. for 13.4 enter 13, or for 13.6 enter 14.

Completing the Identification Section

- 1) Provide the following institution information:
 - a) Institution code assigned by Designation Unit (e.g. AAAA)
 - b) Full name of the institution.
- 2) Provide program code information:
 - a) <u>Program code</u>: This code is assigned by StudentAid BC and should remain constant from year to year. If a new code is required for a new program, institution officials can determine the code following instructions on the StudentAid BC website, under the institution officials at: <u>www.aved.gov.bc.ca/studentaidbc/institution-officials</u> or by contacting the Designation Unit.

<u>Name of the program</u>: The name provided on the form should match with the program name approved by the Private Training Institutions Branch, Insurance Corporation of BC, BC Industry Training Authority or Degree Quality Assessment Board/Degree Authorization Act. If the program name indicated on the form does not match the regulating authority program name, students may be ineligible to receive StudentAid BC funding until the issue is resolved.

Provide information on the year of the program being declared on the form.
 <u>Note</u>: If the program is two years in length or greater than 52 weeks per year two PED forms are required, one for each year of the program. (e.g. 1 of 2 and 2 of 2)



Completing Section 1 - Institution Information

- 4) Provide the full street address of the location where the program administration will be delivered.
- 5) Provide the City or Town location
- 6) Provide the Province (e.g. BC)
- 7) Provide the Postal Code
- 8) Provide the phone number including the area code
- 9) Provide the fax number including the area code

Completing Section 2 – Program Details

- 10) Provide the name of the Regulating Authority which accredited the program:
 - a) Degree Quality Assessment Board/Degree Authorization Act (DQAB/DAA)
 - b) Private Training Institutions Branch (PTIB)
 - c) Insurance Corporation of British Columbia (ICBC) for driving institutions only
 - d) Industry Training Authority (ITA) or
 - e) Your own enabling Act

If your institution has received certification from other external bodies do not include those.

- 11) Provide the National Occupational Code for the program which is available from the regulating authority.
- 12) Provide the credential that will be earned by the student upon completion of the program. If d) other is selected enter the type of credential in the space provided.
- 13) Provide the total length of the program including all years in the program both in
 - a) weeks, and
 - b) hours.

Include all types of practice education (e.g. practicum, clinical requirements, preceptorships, internship, externship and paid work terms). Do not include time for institution breaks. For example, if your program has 40 weeks of in-institution instruction (20 hours per week) followed by 25 weeks of clinical requirements (30 hours per week), then the total number of weeks is 65 weeks, and the total number of hours is 1550. Two forms are required for completion - one for each year of the program.

Completing Information about the Year of the Program

- 14) Identify the delivery method of the program that is being reported on the PED form.
- 15) Identify the number of hours in each type of practice education for this year of the program. Enter zero hours for a type of practice education that is not included in this year of the program. Each type of practice education must not exceed the maximum allowed by StudentAid BC policy. Divide the practice education hours by the total number of hours in the program (entered in 13) "Total Program Length" to determine the percentage. For example, if the year of the program includes 25 weeks of clinical requirements with 30 hours per week for a total of 750 hours, divide this by 1550 hours. The result is 48 percent, which is less than the 50 percent maximum allowed.



Example for counting weeks:

Start Date: September 1, 2017 **End Date**: December 23, 2017

Scheduled School Breaks: October 9, 2017 to October 16, 2017

Weeks (excluding breaks) = 15 weeks

Weeks (including breaks) = 16 weeks

16) Identify the length of this year of the program. Provide the number of weeks:

- a) without breaks, and
- b) with breaks.

The maximum length for any year of a program is 52 weeks including breaks. For programs with multiple start and end dates, choose the longest scheduled break when counting the weeks including breaks..

- 17) Identify the number of hours of study for this year of the program. Include in the total hours, all hours for all types of practice education (e.g. practicum, clinical requirements, preceptorships, internship, externship and paid work terms). Do not include time for institution breaks.
- 18) Identify the hours during which this year of the program is offered by the institution (hours when the doors are open to students), for both:
 - a) weekdays (Monday through Friday) extending into the evening (if offered) and,
 - b) weekends (Saturday and Sunday)

Institutions that have daytime and evening programs should use the earliest time of day and the latest time of day that the program is offered: e.g. an institution has the following schedule:

- Monday to Friday from 8:30 am to 12:00 pm and from 1:00 pm to 9:00 pm,
- Saturdays from 9:00 am to 2:00 pm

In this case, the form must state:

(18) HOURS PROGRAM OFFERED (e.g. 8:00 am TO 5:00 pm)			
a) WEEKDAYS:	8:30 am	TO	9:00 pm
b) WEEKENDS:	9:00 am	_ TO _	2:00 pm

19) Identify each of the scheduled breaks that are planned for the 2017/2018 program year (August 1/16 to July 31/17). If there will be more than five breaks, please include the information in Question 44) "Additional Information".

Remember that each institution break cannot be more than two weeks, except for the calendar year-end break (December to January) which can be three weeks long. Do not include break dates that are prior to or after the study period For example, if the program dates are September 3, 2017 – April 25, 2018 and the

institution has the following breaks:



December 23, 2017 – January 3, 2018 (calendar year end) February 26 – 28, 2018 (spring break)

You would enter:



20) Enter the Start and End dates for the program intakes. The Start and End dates that are entered on the PED will be available for students to select as part of their online application. In these cases, institutions will not be required to complete the appendix 3 form. Identify if there will be continuous entry into the program or not. If 'NO' to continuous entry: provide start and end dates of each intake for the program. If there are more than six intakes each year for this program, enter the intakes with the highest volume of students, and include the additional start and end dates in Question 44. If 'YES' to continuous entry: provide at least one start and end date using dates with the longest breaks in the program.

NEW FOR 2017/18 PROGRAM YEAR:

If you select NO to "Continuous Entry", the study period start and end dates entered on the PED will be listed on SABC's online student application, and no appendix 3 will be required for students who select their study period start and end dates.

If you select YES to "Continuous Entry", you will be required to complete an appendix 3 form for each student in that program who applies for STUDENTAID BC funding.



If you select "NO", a student will be able to select from the dates listed below.

Students will be able to select from the dates listed here while completing their application. Must reflect full program length

The costs listed here will be used on the SABC application for students if Continuous Entry is "NO", and their start and end dates are listed above.



- 21) Identify the education costs for this year of the program. Report the costs that have been approved by the appropriate regulating authority. Include costs for:
 - a) tuition
 - b) mandatory fees
 - c) program related costs, and
 - d) exceptional expenses

Refer to the StudentAid BC policy manual for a breakdown of each cost.

22) Provide a <u>brief</u> description of the program, do not exceed 250 characters. Institution officials are required to provide a simple but detailed explanation of the program or course content and subject matter.

Completing Section 3 - Declaration

For this section mark the appropriate box for each question.

1) "The program is offered at a full-time (100 percent) course load."

Full-time is defined by the institution but the minimum delivery for StudentAid BC eligible vocational/technical programs of study must be 20 instructional hours per week. Programs must be offered and have students attending onsite in a full-time (100 percent course load) basis.

2) "The program is at the post-secondary level."

Requires that all students must be graduates from a secondary institution (or equivalent) or must be minimum age 19 prior to the start of classes.

These entrance requirements must be applicable to all students, not just those applying for StudentAid BC assistance.

a) "Does English as a second language content represent more than 20% of the total program content?"

Programs that contain more than 20% English as second language content are not eligible for student financial aid.

3) "A formal post-secondary credential will be issued by the institution."

Graduated students must receive certification in their field of study, a Diploma or a Degree. Certificates of Completion are not acceptable as credentials.

4) "The program, in its current format, is approved by the appropriate regulating authority". Identify the name of the regulating authority that has approved this program. It may be PTIB or the DQAB or another recognized accrediting body. Programs for institutions created under an Act of the B.C. Legislature must be specified in the Act. Where the name of the program, duration, tuition costs, book costs, instrument costs or fees have been reported to one of the above bodies, the information on the form must be the same.

Approval from the recognized accrediting body must be obtained prior to applying for StudentAid BC designation.

5) "The program is at least 12 weeks in length".The program must also provide a minimum of 240 instructional hours (with the exception of aviation programs). The program must be at least 12 weeks when taken full-time (100)



percent course load). Statutory holidays or institution breaks must not be included when responding to this statement.

6) "Any break in study will not exceed the StudentAid BC allowable weeks (no more than two consecutive weeks, or three weeks over calendar year end)."

Two weeks is the maximum allowable vacation break with the exception of a break of three weeks which would straddle December/January (subject to #7 following).

7) "The total breaks in study period will not be more than 10 percent of the study period weeks."

The total breaks in study cannot exceed 10 percent of the overall length of the program. If a program is 20 weeks, the maximum break is two weeks.

<u>Note</u>: If your program is hours based **'only'** answer Question 8, if your program is credit based **'only'** answer Question 9.

8) "If this is a vocational/technical program..."

Indicate how many instructional hours per week there are in the program and whether the number of hours is standard for the institution. Include only hours of instructor led classes and lab hours where an instructor is present.

If this is an aviation program of 15 hours per week, answer 'Yes" to Question 8 c). 9) "If this is a program for academic credit..."

Indicate how many credits are earned and whether that amount is standard for the institution (you must earn at least nine credits per term). **Note:** only institutions with credits recognized by the BC Council on Admissions and Transfer – <u>www.bccat.bc.ca</u> can consider themselves "academic" in this context.

10) "The published minimum entrance requirements are 19 years of age prior to the start of the study period or graduation from grade 12 (or equivalent)."

Refers to an admissions policy published in the institution's calendar, brochures, on its web-site or in the media. Accepting students into a program without having established this minimum may result in the program being declared ineligible for StudentAid BC funding.

- 11) "Will this program be offered via distance education, online, blended or other non-traditional forms of delivery? If yes: it must meet an equivalency criteria described in a), b) or c) of the Program Eligibility Declaration. Programs must also meet the full-time criteria.
 - a) The program (academic or career training) is also offered and delivered at 100 percent course load onsite;
 - b) Student will earn the same number of academic credits in the same time period as students in other StudentAid BC eligible programs delivered onsite at the same institution (not applicable to career training programs).
 - c) Student will earn academic credits at the undergraduate level that are recognized at another designated institution listed in the Alberta Transfer Guide or other acceptable articulation agreements from other jurisdictions.

<u>Note</u>: Students in academic programs delivered through e-learning must complete a minimum of nine credits in four months (60 percent of a full course load) to qualify for



StudentAid BC funding, as outlined in their current contract with the institution. Institutions may contact the Designation Unit for further clarification.

12) "If this is a partnership/joint program, the student is registered and pays all required fees to your institution."

Only your institution will perform the following; register the student, collect tuition and fees and issue the student's credential. The second institution may issue a separate credential.

13) "If a partnership, the second institution is designated/accredited for StudentAid BC purposes."

Must be accredited by the Private Training Institutions Branch or approved by the Degree Quality Assessment Board, or another recognized accrediting body, and be designated by the Ministry.

a) You must enter the name of the other institution on the form in the space provided.

Practicum (Unpaid):

If the program does not have a practicum, select "N/A" and do not answer the questions on this section.

14) "The practicum component is a mandatory requirement to obtain the credential."

Practicum activities must be part of the program that leads to the credential. The practicum experience must be related to the student's field of study. If the practicum is not required to receive the credential, it is not eligible for StudentAid BC funding.

15) "The practicum is not more than 20 percent of the total program hours."

For example, if the program length (including practicum) is 1000 hours, the practicum must not exceed 200 hours.

If the practicum does exceed the allowed 20 percent and it has been approved by the regulating authority, answer 'NO' and attach the approval document from the regulatory/governing body requiring the higher practicum.

16) "The students are unpaid."

Students are not paid any remuneration by the practicum host for their participation during their practicum.

17) "The students are supervised and evaluated by the practicum host."

All monitoring done by the practicum host, including attendance and evaluations, must be documented and submitted to the institution and forms part of the student's final grade. The student must be supervised and evaluated by a qualified practitioner.

18) "The students will be monitored by the instructor/institution."

The institution is responsible for monitoring the student regularly, preferably once per week but not less than once every two weeks.



Students are required to follow StudentAid BC attendance/course load policy while on their practicum. All monitoring done by the institution, including attendance and evaluations, must be documented and kept in the student administration file at the institution.

Clinical Placement (Unpaid):

If the program does not have a clinical placement, select "N/A" and do not answer the questions in this section.

19) "The clinical placement component is a mandatory requirement to obtain the credential."

Clinical placement activity must be part of the program that leads to the credential. The placement experience must be related to the student's field of study. If the placement is not required to receive the credential, it is not eligible for StudentAid BC funding.

20) "The clinical placement is not more than 50 percent of the total program hours."

If the total program length (including placement) is 1000 hours, the placement cannot be more than 500 hours.

21) "The students are unpaid."

Students are not paid any remuneration by the clinical placement host for their participation during their placement.

22) "The instructor/student ratio is 1:12 or less."

Placement supervisors are limited to twelve students per session.

23) "The clinical placement is in a 'real-life' setting under the immediate supervision of a fully qualified individual."

The student participates fully with hands on experience. The student is supervised by someone qualified in the field of study.

24) The students will be monitored by the instructor/institution."

The institution is responsible for monitoring the student regularly, preferably once per week but not less than once every two weeks.

Students are required to follow StudentAid BC attendance/course load policy while on their clinical placement. All monitoring done by the institution, including attendance and evaluations, must be documented and kept in the student administration file at the institution.

Preceptorship (Unpaid):

If the program does not have a preceptorship, select "N/A" and do not answer the questions in this section.

25) "The preceptorship component is a mandatory requirement to obtain the credential."

The preceptorship activity must be part of the program that leads to the credential. The preceptorship experience must be related to the student's field of study. If the preceptorship is not required to receive the credential, it is not eligible for StudentAid BC



funding.

26) "The preceptorship is not more than 10 percent of the total program hours."

If the total program length (including preceptorship) is 1000 hours, the preceptorship cannot be more than 100 hours.

27) "The students are unpaid."

Students are not paid any remuneration by the host for their participation during their preceptorship.

28) "The preceptorship is in a 'real-life' setting under the immediate supervision of a fully qualified individual."

The student participates fully with hands on experience. This is the student's final participation period which is supervised by someone qualified in the field of study.

29) "The students will be monitored by the instructor/institution."

The institution is responsible for monitoring the student regularly, preferably once per week but not less than once every two weeks. At least one of the monitors must be at the host location while the others can be via telephone, e-mail or fax.

Students are required to follow StudentAid BC attendance/course load policy while on their preceptorship. All monitoring done by the institution, including attendance and evaluations, must be documented and kept in the student administration file at the institution.

Pre-accreditation Internship/Externship (Unpaid):

If the program does not have a pre-accreditation internship/externship, select "N/A" and do not answer the questions for this section.

30) "The internship/externship component is a mandatory requirement to obtain the credential."

The pre-accreditation internship or externship activity must be part of the program that leads to the credential. The experience must be related to the student's field of study. If the internship or externship is not required to receive the credential, it is not eligible for StudentAid BC funding.

31) "The internship/externship is not more than 20 percent of the total program hours."

If the total program length (including internship or externship) is 1000 hours, the internship or externship cannot be more than 200 hours.

32) "The students are unpaid."

Students are not paid any remuneration by the host for their participation during their internship or externship.

33) "The internship or externship is in a 'real-life' setting under the immediate supervision of a fully qualified individual."

The student participates fully with hands on experience. The student is supervised by



someone qualified in the field of study.

34) The students will be monitored by the instructor/institution."

The institution is responsible for monitoring the student regularly, preferably once per week but not less than once every two weeks.

Students are required to follow StudentAid BC attendance/course load policy while on their pre-accreditation internship/externship. All monitoring done by the institution, including attendance and evaluations, must be documented and kept in the student administration file at the institution.

Paid Work Term (Co-op Education):

If the program does not have a paid work term, select "N/A" and do not answer the questions for this section.

35) "Students will be paid at competitive rates for work performed."

Students must be paid a competitive wage being offered in the community which is related to their program of study. Earnings must be reported by the student on their StudentAid BC application.

36) "The co-op work term is not more than 50 percent of the total program hours."

For example, if the total program length (including paid work term) is 1000 hours, the work term is not more than 500 hours.

37) "Work assignments are related to the field of study and employer evaluations will be part of the institution records."

All monitoring done by the employer, including attendance and evaluations, must be documented and submitted to the institution and forms part of the student's final grade. The work term experience must be related to the student's field of study. The student must be supervised and evaluated by a qualified practitioner.

38) Students' progress and performance will be monitored by the institution in the form of onsite visits.

The institution is responsible for monitoring the student regularly, preferably once per week but not less than once every two weeks.

Students are required to follow StudentAid BC attendance/course load policy while in their work term. All monitoring done by the institution, including attendance and evaluations, must be documented and kept in the student administration file at the institution.

Practice Education:

39) Combined Practice Education

If the program does not have any type of practice education, select "N/A" and do not answer the question for this section.

The total combined practice education (practicums, clinical placements, preceptor-ships, internships, externships, and work terms from Section 2 Question 15) must not exceed 50 percent of the total program hours. Exceptions can be made for medicine, nursing and



dentistry. Institutions can request special dispensation from this restriction on an individual program basis and where governing bodies have different requirements.

For StudentAid BC funding purposes, practice education components can be combined during the duration of a course of study.

If you have answered NO to any of the above questions, the program does NOT qualify for StudentAid BC funding.

Declaration Signature:

- 40) To ensure the Program Eligibility Declaration form can be processed by the Ministry it must include:
 - a) The name and signature of an institution official, and
 - b) Date of completion

Please note that electronic signatures are acceptable, as long as it aligns with the appropriate institution official.

Completing Section 4 - Additional Information

On questions 41 to 43 please provide the full address of any satellite or learning site locations where this program (or this year of a multi-year program) will be delivered other than the main campus of the institution.

44) Additional Information

If you have any other information about the program to help the Ministry determine or confirm that it is eligible for StudentAid BC funding purposes, then annotate it in the space provided.

Things to remember to avoid processing delays

- 1. Only use the 2017-18 Program Eligibility Declaration form for programs that start between August 1, 2017 and July 31, 2018.
- 2. Do not make modifications to the form. Modified or altered forms will not be processed.
- 3. Answer all questions on the form.
- 4. Use whole numbers for all numeric values (hours, costs, number of weeks, academic credits, etc.) e.g. 25.5 hours should be entered as 26 hours.
- The December to January break must be reported as "Calendar Year-End" break in Section 2 (19): Remember to specify dates for other holidays or breaks.
- 6. Section 2 (20): Remember to mark "YES" or "NO" for continuous entry and provide the appropriate start and end dates.
- 7. Section 3 (39): Do not mark "N/A" if there is at least one type of practice education in Section 2 (15).



	Highlight Required Fields	
BRUISH OCCMBA StudentAidBC	2017/2018	3
	gibility Declaration	
	vate Post-Secondary Institutions	
IDENTIFICATION SECTION (Complete all three ite		
	ution Name	
	am Name (Enter the PROGRAM NAME approved by regulating authority)	
(03) Year Of Years		
a) Has this program previously been eligible for StudentAid BC?	a) YES NO	
SECTION 1 - INSTITUTION INFORMATION		
(04) Address		
(05) City/Town	(06) Province (07) Postal Code	
(08) Phone Number	(09) Fax Number	
SECTION 2 - PROGRAM DETAILS	Area Goue Humber	
(10) Regulating Authority	(11) NOC Code	
(12) Credential a) Diploma b) Certificat	te c) Degree d) Other Specify:	
(13) Total Program Length: (all years, excluding breaks and inclu	ding all practice education components) a) Weeks b) Hours	
INFORMATION REGARDING PROGRAM YEAR		
	Self Paced	
	percentage of 13b, Total Program Length above)	
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is p a) Practicum b) Clinical	percentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) c) Preceptorship d) Internship / Externship e) Paid Work Term	
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is	percentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) c) Preceptorship d) Internship / Externship e) Paid Work Term	ours
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is p a) Practicum b) Clinical Hours Hours	percentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) c) Preceptorship d) Internship / Externship e) Paid Work Term (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 50% of total)	ours
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is p a) Practicum b) Clinical (MAX 20% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total)	percentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) c) Preceptorship d) Internship / Externship e) Paid Work Term (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) Hours (MAX 50% of total) 16a) (excluding breaks) Weeks 16b) (Including breaks) W	
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is particul) b) Clinical b) Clinical a) Practicum b) Clinical b) Clinical b) Clinical (MAX 20% or total) Hours (MAX 50% or total) Hours (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) b) Clinical b) Clinical	ercentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) c) Preceptorship d) Internship / Externship e) Paid Work Term (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 50% of	eeks
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is particul) b) Clinical b) Clinical a) Practicum b) Clinical b) Clinical b) Clinical (MAX 20% or total) Hours (MAX 50% or total) Hours (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) b) Clinical b) Clinical	erecentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) c) Preceptorship d) Internship / Externship e) Paid Work Term (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) 16a) (excluding breaks) Weeks 16b) (including breaks) Weeks 16b) (including breaks) (eeks
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is particul) b) Clinical b) Clinical (MAX 20% of total) b) Clinical b) Clinical compared (maximum is particul) (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) (17) Hours of study in this year of the program (including practice) (18) Hours program offered (ex: 8:00 am to 5:00 pm) including practice)	ercentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) c) Preceptorship d) Internship / Externship e) Paid Work Term (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 10% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 50% of total)	eeks
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is participation) b) Clinical b) Clinical a) Practicum b) Clinical Hours compared (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 20% of total) Hours (MAX 50% of total) Hours (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) (17) Hours of study in this year of the program (including practice) (18) Hours program offered (ex: 8:00 am to 5:00 pm) a) Weekdays To	education) (20) Continuous Entry:YESNO_(Provide dateYYMM/DD)ToTO	eeks
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is particul) b) Clinical b) Clinical (MAX 20% of total) b) Clinical b) Clinical compared (maximum is particul) (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) (17) Hours of study in this year of the program (including practice) (18) Hours program offered (ex: 8:00 am to 5:00 pm) including practice)	education) (20) Continuous Entry:YESNO_(Provide dateYYMM/DD)ToTO _	eeks
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is graph of the program (maximum is graph) Clinical b) Clinical a) Practicum b) Clinical Hours (MAX 20% of total) b) Clinical Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) Hours (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) (17) Hours of study in this year of the program (including practice) (18) Hours program offered (ex: 8:00 am to 5:00 pm) a) Weekdays To b) Weekends To	education) (20) Continuous Entry: YES NO (Provide date of the state	eeks
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is participation) b) Clinical b) Clinical a) Practicum b) Clinical Hours b) Clinical Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) Hours (MAX 50% of total) (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) (17) Hours of study in this year of the program (including practice) (18) Hours program offered (ex: 8:00 am to 5:00 pm) a) Weekdays To b) Weekends To	eric Date (YY/MM/DD) End Date (YY/MM/DD) (YY/MM/DD) End Date (YY/MM/DD) End Date (YY/MM/DD) End Date (YY/MM/DD) (YY/M/DD) End Date (YY/MM/DD) (YY/M/DD)	s below)
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is participation) b) Clinical b) Clinical (MAX 20% of total) b) Clinical Hours b) Clinical (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) Hours (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) (17) Hours of study in this year of the program (including practice) (18) Hours program offered (ex: 8:00 am to 5:00 pm) a) a) Weekdays To b) Weekends To (19) Scheduled Institution Breaks Start Date (YY/MMDD) a) Calendar year-end To	erecentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) c) Preceptorship d) Internship / Externship e) Paid Work Term (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (excluding breaks) Weeks 16b) W (excluding breaks) Hours (Including breaks) W (20) Continuous Entry: YES NO (Provide date End Date (YY/MMIDD) (YY/MMIDD) a) Image: Continuous Entry: To To Image: Continuous Entry: To (20) Continuous Entry: YES NO (Provide date End Date (YY/MMIDD) (YY/MMIDD) Image: Continuous Entry: To Image: Continuous Entry: To Image: Continuous Entry: To Image: Continuous Entry: Image: Contotal Image: Continuous Entry: <t< td=""><td>s below)</td></t<>	s below)
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is participation of the program (maximum is participation) b) Clinical Hours (MAX 20% of total) b) Clinical Hours Hours (MAX 50% of total) (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) (17) Hours of study in this year of the program (including practice) (18) Hours program offered (ex: 8:00 am to 5:00 pm) a) Weekdays To b) Weekends To	erecentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) c) Preceptorship d) Internship / Extenship e) Paid Work Term (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) education) Hours Weeks 16b) (moluding breaks) (20) Continuous Entry: YES NO (Provide date Start Date (YY/MM/DD) (YY/MM/DD) a) Image: Start Date (YY/MM/DD) To Image: Start Date (YY/MM/DD) (YY/M/M/DD) a) Image: Start Date (YY/MM/DD) To Image: To Image: Start Date (YY/M/M/DD) (c) Image: Start Date (YY/M/M/DD) To Image: To Image: Start Date (YY/M/M/DD) (c) Image: To Image: To Image: To Image: Start Date (YY/M/M/DD)	s below)
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is participation) b) Clinical b) Clinical (MAX 20% of total) b) Clinical Hours b) Clinical (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) Hours (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) (17) Hours of study in this year of the program (including practice) (18) Hours program offered (ex: 8:00 am to 5:00 pm) a) a) Weekdays To b) Weekends To (19) Scheduled Institution Breaks Start Date (YY/MMDD) a) Calendar year-end To	erecentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) c) Preceptorship d) Internship / Externship e) Paid Work Term (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (excluding breaks) Weeks 16b) W (excluding breaks) Hours (Including breaks) W (20) Continuous Entry: YES NO (Provide date End Date (YY/MMIDD) (YY/MMIDD) a) Image: Continuous Entry: To To Image: Continuous Entry: To (20) Continuous Entry: YES NO (Provide date End Date (YY/MMIDD) (YY/MMIDD) Image: Continuous Entry: To Image: Continuous Entry: To Image: Continuous Entry: To Image: Continuous Entry: Image: Contotal Image: Continuous Entry: <t< td=""><td>s below)</td></t<>	s below)
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is participant) b) Clinical hours a) Practicum b) Clinical Hours hours (MAX 20% of total) hours (MAX 50% of total) hours (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) (17) Hours of study in this year of the program (including practice) (18) Hours program offered (ex: 8:00 am to 5:00 pm) a) Weekdays To b) Weekends To	erecentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) c) Preceptorship d) Internship / Extenship e) Paid Work Term (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) education) Hours Weeks 16b) (mcluding breaks) (20) Continuous Entry: YES NO (Provide date Start Date (YY/MMIDD) (YY/MMIDD) a) Image: Start Date (YY/MMIDD) To Image: Start Date (YY/MMIDD) (YY/MMIDD) a) Image: Start Date (YY/MMIDD) To Image: Start Date (YY/MMIDD) Image: Start Date (YY/MMIDD) a) Image: Start Date (YY/MMIDD) To Image: Start Date (YY/MMIDD) Image: Start Date (YY/MIDD) I	s below)
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is participant) b) Clinical Hours a) Practicum b) Clinical Hours Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) Hours (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) (17) Hours of study in this year of the program (including practice) (18) Hours program offered (ex: 8:00 am to 5:00 pm) a) a) Weekdays To To (19) Scheduled Institution Breaks Start Date (YYIMMDD) a) Calendar year-end To To b) Calendar year-end To To c) Calendar to the program (including practice)	erecentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) c) Preceptorship d) Internship / Extenship e) Paid Work Term (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 10% of total) 16a) (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 20% of total) education) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 20% of total) education) Hours (Including breaks) W education) Hours YES NO (Provide date Start Date (YY/MMIDD)) a) Internship / Extenship To Internship / Extenship (YY/MMIDD) To To Internship (YY/MMIDD) To To Internship (YY/MMIDD) (21) Education Costs (approved by Regulating Authan and and tory fees Internship (21) Education Costs: Internship Internship	s below)
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is particum) b) Clinical Hours a) Practicum b) Clinical Hours Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) Hours (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) (17) Hours of study in this year of the program (including practice) (18) Hours program offered (ex: 8:00 am to 5:00 pm) a) Weekedays To a) Weekends To To To (19) Scheduled Institution Breaks Start Date To To (a) Calendar year-end To To To To (a) Indicating to the program to the program to to the program to the program to the program (including practice) To To	erecentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) e) Preceptorship d) Internship / Extenship e) Paid Work Term (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) Weeks 16b) (Including breaks) education) Hours (acduding breaks) Weeks 16b) (Including breaks) Weeks education) Hours YES NO (Provide date Start Date (YY/MMDD)) To End Date (YY/MMDD) a) International inter	s below)
(14) Delivery Method a) Fixed Paced b) (15) Practice Education in this Year of the Program (maximum is particum) b) Clinical Hours a) Practicum b) Clinical Hours Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) Hours (16) Length of this year of the program (not to exceed 52 weeks) (17) Hours of study in this year of the program (including practice) (18) Hours program offered (ex: 8:00 am to 5:00 pm) a) Weekedays To a) Weekends To To To (19) Scheduled Institution Breaks Start Date To To (a) Calendar year-end To To To To (a) Indicating to the program to the program to to the program to the program to the program (including practice) To To	erecentage of 13b, Total Program Length above) e) Preceptorship d) Internship / Extenship e) Paid Work Term (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) (MAX 50% of total) (MAX 10% of total) Hours (MAX 20% of total) Weeks 16b) (Including breaks) education) Hours (acduding breaks) Weeks 16b) (Including breaks) Weeks education) Hours YES NO (Provide date Start Date (YY/MMDD)) To End Date (YY/MMDD) a) International inter	s below)



2017/2018

SECT	ION 3 - DECLARATION			
(01)	The program is offered onsite at a full-time (100 percent) course load.	(01)	YES	NO
(02)	The program is at the post-secondary level.	(02)	YES	NO
	a) Does English as a Second Language content represent more than 20% of the total program content?	a)	YES	NO
(03)	A formal post-secondary credential will be issued by the institution.	(03)	YES	NO
(04)	The program, in its current format, is approved by the appropriate regulating authority.	(04)	YES	NO
(05)	The program is at least 12 weeks in length.	(05)	YES	NO
(06)	Any break in study will not exceed the StudentAid BC allowable (no more than 2 consecutive weeks, 3 over calend year - end)	^{ar} (06)	YES	NO
(07)	The total breaks in study period will not be more than 10 percent of the study period weeks.	(07)	YES	NO
(08)	Is this a vocational/technical program? If yes:	(08)	YES	NO
	a) How many instructional hours each week? (If the instructional hours each week vary throughout the	a)		Hours
	program, for example with Practice Education, provide the hours for each week in Section 44.) b) Is the number of hours or the hours documented in Section 44 standard for the Institution?	b)	YES	
	 The Program will have a minimum of 20 hours each week / 15 hours each week for aviation. 	c)		
	OR			
(09)	Is this a program for academic credit, approved by DQAB/DAA or ACT? If yes:	(09)	YES	NO
	a) How many credits earned per term?	a)		Credits
	b) Is the number of credits standard for the institution?	b)	YES	NO
(10)	The published minimum entrance requirements are 19 years of age prior to the start of the study period or graduat from grade 12 (or equivalent).	^{ion} (10)	YES	NO
(11)	Will this program be offered via distance education, online, blended or other non-traditional forms of delivery? If yes: it must meet an equivalency criteria described below (indicate which).	(11)	YES	NO
	 a) the program (academic or career training) is also offered and delivered at 100 percent course load on site; 			a)
	b) students will earn the same number of academic credits in the same time period as students in other Student/ programs delivered onsite at the same institution (not applicable to career training programs);	Aid BC (eligible	b)
	 students will earn academic credits at the undergraduate level that are recognized at another designated instit BC Transfer Guide (i.e., recognized by the BC Council on Admissions and Transfer, which can be accessed a the Alberta Transfer Guide or other acceptable articulation agreements from other jurisdictions 			c)
(12)	If this is a Partnership/Joint Program, the student is registered and pays all required fees to your institution. (12)	N/A	YES	NO
(13)	If a partnership, the second Institution is designated/accredited for StudentAid BC purposes. (13)	N/A	YES	NO
	a) Name of Partner			
PRA(CTICUM (UNPAID)		N/A	
(14)	The practicum component is a mandatory requirement to obtain the credential.	(14)	YES	NO
(15)	The practicum is not more than 20 percent of the total program hours. (If answer is NO, please attach the approval document from regulatory/governing body requiring the higher practicum hours).	(15)	YES	
(16)	The students are unpaid.	(16)	YES	NO
(17)	The students are supervised and evaluated by the practicum host.	(17)	YES	NO
(18)	The students will be monitored by the instructor/institution.	(18)	YES	NO

2017/2018 PED

Page 2 of 4



	2	01	7/20	18
CLIN	ICAL PLACEMENT (UNPAID)		N/A	
(19)	The clinical placement component is mandatory requirement to obtain the credential.	(19)	YES	NO
(20)	The clinical placement is not more than 50 percent of the total program hours.	(20)	YES	NO
(21)	The students are unpaid.	(21)	YES	NO
(22)	The instructor/student ratio is 1:12 or less.	(22)	YES	NO
(23)	The clinical placement is in a real-life setting under the immediate supervision of a fully qualified individual.	(23)	YES	NO
(24)	The students will be monitored by the instructor/institution.	(24)	YES	NO
				_
PRE	CEPTORSHIP (UNPAID)		N/A	
(25)	The preceptorship component is a mandatory requirement to obtain the credential.	(25)	YES	NO
(26)	The preceptorship is not more than 10 percent of the total program hours.	(26)	YES	NO
(27)	The students are unpaid.	(27)	YES	NO
(28)	The preceptorship is in a real-life setting under the immediate supervision of a fully qualified individual.	(28)	YES	NO
(29)	The students will be monitored by the instructor/institution.	(29)	YES	NO
DRE	ACCREDITATION INTERNSHIP / EXTERNSHIP (UNPAID)		N/A	
(30)	The internship/externship component is a mandatory requirement to obtain the credential.	(30)	YES	NO
(31)	The internship/externship is not more than 20 percent of the total program hours.	(31)		
(32)	The students are unpaid.	(32)		
(33)	The internship/externship is in a real-life setting under the immediate supervision of a fully qualified individual.	(33)		
(34)	The students will be monitored by the instructor/institution.	(34)		
(04)		(04)		
PAID	WORK TERM (CO-OP EDUCATION)	\Box	N/A	
(35)	The students will be paid at competitive rates for work performed.	(35)	YES	NO
(36)	The co-op work term is not more than 50 per cent of the total program hours.	(36)	YES	NO
(37)	Work assignments will be related to the field of study and employer evaluations will be part of the institution records	. (37)	YES	NO
(38)	Students' progress and performance will be monitored by the institution in the form of onsite visits.	(38)	YES	NO
DDA	CTICE EDUCATION		N/A /autom	atically selected)
(39)	The total combined practice education (practicums, clinical placements, preceptorships, internships, externships, and work terms) does not exceed 50 per cent of the total program hours. (Exceptions can be made for medicine, nursing and dentistry. Institutions can request special dispensation from this restriction on an individual program basis and where governing bodies have different requirements).	(39)	YES	ОИ
2017/2	018 PED Page 3 of 4			



	2017/2018
DEC	ARATION SIGNATURE
(40)	By signing this form in the space labelled "a)" below, you agree to the following statement. You also confirm that you have been authorized by the institution to make this declaration on its behalf. Electronic signatures are acceptable.
	I declare that the information provided on this declaration is complete and accurate to the best of my knowledge. I understand that deliberately
	withholding information or providing information that I knew or ought to have known was false may result in the application being denied and/or disciplinary action, up to and including revocation of an institution's designation.
	a) SIGNATURE OF INSTITUTION OFFICIAL PRINT NAME b) DATE SIGNED
Х	MUST BE SIGNED PRINT HERE
• •	
SECT	TION 4 - ADDITIONAL INFORMATION PROVIDED BY INSTITUTION
	e provide the address of satellite locations and / or learning site locations.
(41)	INSTITUTION ADDRESS
	Learning Site Satellite Site
(42)	
	Learning Site Satellite Site CITY/TOWN PROVINCE PROVINCE POSTAL
(43)	INSTITUTION ADDRESS
	CITY/TOWN PROVINCE POSTAL
(44) A	dditional Information
Return	Ter
	ii (preferred): designat@gov.bc.ca
By mai Post-S	condary Audit & Accountability Branch
Ministr	y of Advanced Education x 9157 Stn Prov Govt
	BC V8W 9H2
	Reset Print Form Save Submit by Email
	Save Subinit by Email

2017/2010 DED



Section 4 - Student Entry

Role of the Post-Secondary Institution

A student's success at completing their program of studies and their success at obtaining employment after leaving studies are key factors in defining institution success and limiting defaults on government student loans.

Institution officials should ensure that only qualified students who are sufficiently prepared are enrolled.

For more information on student entry, please refer to the <u>Repayment and Resource Guide</u> on the StudentAid BC website.

Advertising and Student Recruiting

In recruiting tools and advertising media, institutions must not make statements that could be interpreted that students are guaranteed to receive StudentAid BC funding or make statements that are otherwise untrue or misleading. In publications such as program calendars, brochures and websites, designated institutions are authorized to quote directly from StudentAid BC publications and website, and provide summaries of StudentAid BC funding, as long as the institution indicates that there are eligibility requirements to access and maintain StudentAid BC funding and that students' should contact StudentAid BC for further information. Reference to StudentAid BC funding may only appear accompanied by the wording: "Financial assistance may be available to eligible students".

Institution officials designated to sign student financial assistance documents must not use titles such as "counsellor" or "admissions advisor" if their compensation is directly affected by students' enrolment decisions."

Entrance Counseling

Making the decision to enrol in post-secondary education is an important commitment for a student. Entrance counselling plays an important role in student success and in the prevention of loan defaults.

If the borrower is a dependent student, a parent/guardian should be included in the entrance counselling process.

Institution officials need to ensure that prior to the student enrolling at their institution; there has been adequate dialogue between a school counsellor and the potential student to ensure the following:

- The program of interest meets the student's objectives.
- The program prerequisites and entrance requirements have been met, and the student



is a suitable candidate for the program.

- The types of jobs and salary to be expected in the field of study.
- The program meets current employer and industry standards.
- The student has planned well in advance of the prospective start date to ensure that adequate finances, daycare, transportation, etc. are in place. (See the following section "Institution Financial Counselling and Student Budgeting").
- The student understands StudentAid BC attendance and participation requirements.
- The student understands refund and withdrawal policies.
- The student understands the importance of keeping copies of StudentAid BC loan records/documentation, appendices and repayment information in a personal file at home.
- The student understands their legal obligation to repay their student loans and understands the repercussions of defaulting.
- The student's enrolment is based on the student's interest and the value of the program of studies, not the amount of financial assistance that could become available to the student.

It is recommended that institutions include a student responsibilities form as part of their entrance counselling process. A list of student responsibilities would be read and signed by the student and counsellor to acknowledge that the student understands their responsibilities, and then kept in the student's file.

Institutions should ensure that they collect sufficient contact information during the student enrolment process to enable immediate contact of students who have attendance and/or progress issues. This includes alternate contact information for a parent or sponsor.

Institution Financial Counselling and Student Budgeting

Financial difficulties can put students at risk of withdrawal and student loan default. Students need to understand their financial requirements for education costs and living expenses for the duration of their program of study. Preparatory counselling by institution officials, prior to the signing of an enrollment contract, can assist students with understanding the responsibilities involved in financing a post secondary education and help them plan for success.

As a needs-based program, StudentAid BC does not purport to meet all costs associated with a student's studies, especially for those enrolled in high tuition programs. It is highly recommended that institution pre-enrolment financial counselling include an assessment of a prospective student's financial preparation for a period of full time studies.

- The use of a budget <u>worksheet</u> will aid in determining all costs and available resources for the study period (See Budget Worksheet Example at the end of this section).
- Normally, the institution should ensure that prospective students apply for StudentAid BC funding well in advance of the program start date and receive a Notification of Assessment (loan approval) before financial counselling and enrolment. Students in need should have accurate confirmation of the amount of financial assistance they are eligible to receive from StudentAid BC before making the decision to purchase the program.



- The institution should ensure that a payment schedule (amounts owing to the institution and when) is established at this time to support student decision making.
- Students who do not have a sound financial plan in place should be encouraged to postpone studies until they have acquired sufficient resources.
- As there is a high correlation between StudentAid BC high unmet need (as calculated on the StudentAid BC Notice of Assessment) and student withdrawal, students with high levels of unmet need may require extra counselling attention.

Students should be made aware that there are maximum funding limits and be informed that not all students receive the maximum funding.

StudentAid BC application process

For the policy on the StudentAid BC application process, please see "Chapter 4 – Application Process" of the 2017/18 StudentAid BC Policy Manual.

Institution staff is limited to assisting students in understanding application forms and to referring students to StudentAid BC resources. Institution officials may not complete or provide a response to any portion of the StudentAid BC application for a student, their parent, sponsor or spouse.

Institution staff should ensure that:

- Students applying for financial assistance are encouraged to do so online through the StudentAid BC website.
- Students register for a StudentAid BC account to submit an application online. New students will need to have their identities verified prior to accessing the online application.
- Students review the StudentAid BC Student Guide booklet available on the StudentAid BC website
- Students are aware of the terms and conditions for receiving student assistance detailed in the "Declaration" section of the StudentAid BC application.
- Students understand that by signing the application form, they are assuming full responsibility and accountability for the information in it.
- Students understand that they are legally required to repay their loans and that their student loans will become a part of their financial history and may affect their future financial credit rating.
- Students know of their responsibility to keep StudentAid BC informed of any changes to their initial application information, including address changes.
- Students know to keep a copy of all student loan documentation in a personal file at home for future reference.
- Students are reminded that they should not share their StudentAid BC IDs and passwords with anyone, including parents, spouses and institution officials.

To ensure that students receive their student assistance for the start of classes, institution officials must make certain that sufficient time is given for the processing of StudentAid BC applications.



StudentAid BC applications received at the StudentAid BC office with errors or missing information can take up to 6 weeks to process. Reassessments to change the Appendix 3 information may also require 6 weeks to process.

For all StudentAid BC applications, please note:

- Institution officials complete the <u>Appendix 3</u> section (see instructions below).
- If an <u>Appendix 1</u> (Parent/Step-Parent/Sponsor/Legal Guardian Information) or <u>Appendix 2</u> (Spouse/Common Law/Partner Information) is required, it must be completed and submitted with the StudentAid BC application.
- Students should be reminded to make and keep a copy of their application and appendixes for their personal files. For privacy protection, StudentAid BC applications and Appendix 1s and 2s should not be kept in institution files.
- Students who are unable to complete the online application will need to contact StudentAid BC and request a paper applciation

Distance Education Eligibility

The Ministry will provide StudentAid BC funding to eligible residents of B.C. enrolled in approved distance education, correspondence, online programs or other programs of study with non-traditional forms of delivery if the required conditions are met. Institutions can download a <u>Confirmation of StudentAid BC Distance Education Eligibility</u> form.

Institution officials must complete the form, attach the appropriate documentation outlined on the form and return all to the StudentAid BC office for approval.



StudentAidBC	Confirmation of StudentAid BC Distance Education Eligibility		
	Dear Institution Official:		
	STUDENT'S LAST NAME STUDENT'S StudentAid BC		
	Application Number		
	STUDENT'S FIRST NAME STUDENT'S PROGRAM OF STUDY		
Confirm	The B.C. Ministry of Advanced Education will provide B.C. student loans to eligible residents of B.C. enrolled in distance education, correspondence, online programs or other programs of study with non-traditional forms of delivery, if one of the following conditions is met:		
ation of S	 An equivalent program (academic or career training) with an equivalent study period length is delivered at 100 per cent course load on site. (please submit the program course calendar and outline) 		
tudentAid BC	Students will earn the same number of academic credits in the same time period as students in other StudentAid BC eligible programs delivered on-site at the same institution. (please provide the program calendar and outline for both programs)		
Confirmation of StudentAid BC Distance Education Eligibility	Students will earn academic credits at the undergraduate level that are recognized at another designated institution listed in the B.C. Transfer Guide (i.e. recognized by the BC Council on Admissions and Transfer which can be accessed at <u>www.bccat.bc.ca</u>), the Alberta Transfer Guide, or other acceptable articulation agreements from other jurisdictions. (please submit the articulation agreement or transfer guide information)		
S m	None of the above apply.		
ligibility	Please indicate above whether the program of study for this student meets any of the conditions for eligibility.		
	Note: Send the appropriate documentation to StudentAid BC at the address below. If all required information is not received or is incomplete, funding will be delayed.		
Ministry of Advanced Education StudentAid BC Email: SABC.AdminUnitiligov.bc.ca	If you have any questions about these procedures please contact the Designation Unit.		
Mailing Address: PO Box 9173 Stn Prov Govt Victoria BC V8W 9H7 250 387-6100 (outside North	Official Stamp or Seal of School Name of School Official		
America) 1-800-561-1818 (Toll Free in Canada / U.S.) Fax: 250 356-9455	Signature of School Official		
Toll Free: 1-866-312-3322 Courier Address: c/o StudentAid BC	School Officials Contact Information: telephone:		
1 st fir 835 Humboldt St Victoria BC V8V 4W8	email:		



Appendix 3 – School and Program Information

The <u>Appendix 3</u> must be filled out for students attending private training institutions in B.C. (except Trinity Western University) who are enrolled in a program where "YES" was selected for the Continuous Intake on the PED, or for students who do not find their study period on the online application. See Section 3 – Program Eligibility Declaration.

An appendix 3 is required for all students attending an institution outside of B.C.

The appendix 3 can be completed online by institutions with StudentAid BC On-Line access.

The school official must keep a record of the appendix 3 in the student file.

When completing an electronic or hardcopy Appendix 3 form:

- Only the enrollment signing officer whose name has been identified and provided to StudentAid BC in the Schedule C of the Designation Agreement may complete the Appendix 3.
- Information must be consistent with the information stated on the student's enrolment contract, the StudentAid BC application, and the PED form.

Online Application - Appendix 3 Information:

- The student starts an online application for StudentAid BC funding on the StudentAid BC website. The student selects their school to attend (from an online drop-down menu).
- StudentAid BC will then send an email to the respective financial aid office indicating that an Appendix 3 form has been requested.
- The Appendix 3 form includes information from the school on the student's program of study, study period dates, tuition, etc.
- The financial aid office completes the Appendix 3, and clicks "submit".
- The student then receives an email that the Appendix 3 has been completed, and the student can then submit their online application.
- The student cannot alter any of the fields on the Appendix 3.

Completing Hardcopy or Electronic Appendix 3 Forms:

- An institution code is provided to designated institutions by StudentAid BC.
- The program code must represent a StudentAid BC eligible program and must match the program for which the institution has submitted a completed Program Eligibility Declaration form.
- The institution stamp or seal must be present on paper Appendix 3s to ensure the authenticity of the school.
- Question 14: Only schools with credits recognized by the B.C. Council of Admissions



and Transfer can consider themselves "academic" in this context.

- Question 15 & 16: The program name must be the exact same as approved through the accreditation/designation or degree authorization process.
- Question 17: The start date provided must indicate the date the student is actually going to begin attending classes. This date must match the date that is indicated on the student's enrolment contract and StudentAid BC application.
- Question 18: The end date provided must indicate the last day of required attendance to complete the program of studies. This date must match the date that is indicated on the student's enrolment contract and StudentAid BC application. The study end date cannot exceed 52 weeks from the date classes start. If a study period is greater than 52 weeks, the program must be split into two parts. Each study period must be a minimum of 12 consecutive weeks in length.
- Question 19: The total weeks must reflect the number of approved weeks in the program if taken at a 100 percent course load, including any study breaks and statutory holidays.
- Question 20: A course load between 60 and 100 percent is considered full time for the purposes of StudentAid BC eligibility (40 percent for students with permanent disabilities who have been approved by StudentAid BC to study at a reduced course load). Note: a reduced course load results in a longer study period and increased debt load for a student.
- Question 20a: A student can be granted advanced academic standing based upon previous post-secondary studies or an assessment of his or her prior learning.
 - If a student is granted a Prior Learning Assessment (PLA), credit towards the institution's credential this must be reported here. The institution must place the official transcripts or the assessment method and results on which the PLA was made in the student's file.
 - The student's enrolment contract and the Appendix 3 should reflect a reduction in program length as well as a reduction in the tuition fees. For this reason, the institution's assessment process must occur prior to the submission of the student loan application. Costs associated with the institution's assessment process are not allowable costs; and courses/modules for which credit is granted may not be used to determine full time enrolment for StudentAid BC eligibility purposes.
 - PLA credit must also be reported on the Appendix 3 if the student has reenrolled in the program after a withdrawal and has received credit for a portion of the program previously successfully completed.
- Question 21: The year of program indicates which year in the duration of the program the student is registered in. If the duration of the entire program is less than 60 weeks, even if split into 2 periods of study, enter "1".
- Question 22: The length of program indicates the entire duration of the program. If the duration of the program is less than 60 weeks of study, enter "1".
- Question 23: If the program is a correspondence/distance education program, school officials must complete and submit the <u>Confirmation of StudentAid BC Distance</u> <u>Education Eligibility</u> form for approval.
- Question 24: The program type indicates the credential the student will receive upon successful completion of their program of study.



 Question 25: The actual tuition is the amount the student will or has actually paid for tuition for the current study period (after any discounts or reductions for PLA credit have been granted) and must match the amount indicated on the student enrolment contract. The actual tuition amount must not exceed the amount submitted on the PED.

Do not deduct any sponsored tuition and/or fees paid by a third party such as Employment and Social Development Canada, Native Bands etc., even if they are paid directly to the school. The student must report any sponsored tuition on line 65 of their StudentAid BC application.

If the student qualifies for sponsorship after the StudentAid BC application has been submitted, the school should immediately advise the student to submit an <u>Appendix 7</u> (Request for Reassessment) to report the amount of sponsorship assistance they will receive.

The institution may not act to Confirm Enrolment until the reassessment has been processed, as the amount of assistance the student is eligible for may change.

 Mandatory fees are costs associated with attending a school or enrolment in certain programs (registration fee, archiving fee, student license, student association or AMS fees, membership fees for overseeing bodies, etc.) and must be paid by all students in the school/program. The mandatory fee amount should be consistent with amount on the student enrolment contract and the Program Eligibility Declaration.

Not to be included are optional fees (e.g., insurance) and fees that do not apply to all students (e.g., assessment fees); fees already included in the moderate standard of living allowance (e.g., local transit, medical premiums, etc). As well, additional fees/interest charges on tuition on not permitted under StudentAid BC policy.

- Program related costs are costs relating directly to the program of study. These costs
 may include book costs, expendable supplies used in achieving the learning objectives
 of the program (pens, pencils, paper, eraser, notebooks, art supplies, typing costs,
 photocopying charges, paints, film etc.), personal instruments/tools required for
 study/practice (e.g. calculator, scissors, hair trimmers, etc.) and computer costs (for
 hardware, software, repairs, ink cartridges, internet fees, etc.). The amount of
 program related costs should be actual costs charged to the student; however, these
 costs should not exceed the amount reported on the PED.
- Exceptional expenses are costs for items that are not normally associated with attending school but are required for certain programs. The actual cost of field trips, practical education and clinical experiences is allowable, provided these experiences are an essential element of the program. The amount of exceptional expenses should be consistent with the amount submitted on the PED.

For programs greater than 52 weeks in duration (including breaks in study), costs must be apportioned over the total number of weeks in the study period and divided up for year 1 and 2 of the program.



Not to be included are any items/equipment (capital investments) that would reasonably be expected to be in the student's possession prior to commencing postsecondary level studies, items that would be used in the field of study after graduation, and items that are considered to be of a self-interest or hobby nature as well as part of post-secondary studies.

Excluded costs include, but are not limited to:

- o Diving equipment
- o Musical instruments
- o Cameras, lenses and related photography equipment
- o Camping and hiking gear for outdoor recreation programs
- Equipment for golfing, skiing, or other sports
- o Communications devices (cell phones, voicemail, email, etc.)


Section 4 – **Student Entry**

Budget Worksheet

STUDY PERIOD COSTS			STUDY PERIOD INCOME			
MONTHLY COSTS	STUDENT	SPOUSE/COMMON- LAW PARTNER (IF APPLICABLE)	MONTHLY INCOME	STUDENT	SPOUSE/COMMON- LAW PARTNER (IF APPLICABLE)	
RENT/MORTGAGE			NET INCOME FROM WORK (TAKE HOME)			
FOOD			MONEY FROM PARENTS			
UTILITIES			CHILD CARE SUBSIDY			
TRANSPORTATION (BUS/GAS)			CHILD/SPOUSAL SUPPORT			
MEDICAL & DENTAL			CANADA EMPLOYMENT & IMMIGRATION			
CREDIT CARD PAYMENTS			EI, WCB, EPPD BENEFITS			
DAY-CARE COSTS (including child care subsidy)			SPONSORED TUITION/ BOOKS			
CHILD SUPPORT/ ALIMONY YOU PAY			INCOME ASSISTANCE (WELFARE)			
LOAN PAYMENTS			NATIVE BAND ALLOWANCE			
MISC. EXPENSES			PENSION INCOME (CPP, ORPHANS, ETC.)			
OTHER			B.C. FAMILY BONUS			
			OTHER			
TOTAL MONTHLY COSTS	=\$		TOTAL MONTHLY INCOME	=\$		
MULTIPLY BY STUDY MONTHS	ĸ		MULTIPLY BY STUDY MONTHS	x		
STUDY MONTHS =	THE NUMBER	R OF MONTHS BET	WEEN YOUR CLASS STA	RT AND END	DATES	
ONE TIME COSTS	STUDENT	SPOUSE (IF APPLICABLE)	ONE TIME INCOME	STUDENT	SPOUSE (IF APPLICABLE)	
TUITION & FEES			SAVINGS AT START OF CLASSES			
BOOKS/SUPPLIES			SALE OF ASSETS			
INSURANCE (CAR, HOUSE RENTER'S)			BURSARIES (SCHOOL/ PRIVATE)			
PROPERTY TAXES			SCHOLARSHIPS			
OTHER			OTHER			
ADD ONE			ADD ONE			

TIME COSTS

TOTAL STUDY

PERIOD COSTS

=\$

х

Effective date: August 1, 2016

TIME INCOME

TOTAL STUDY

PERIOD INCOME

=\$

Х



Section 4 – Student Entry

Student Obligation Form

NAME OF INSTITUTION

I have read the course outline for my program of studies and have a clear understanding of the course objectives. I have researched my program of studies with prospective employers and have found that it meets the industry standards.

I understand that I must maintain the required StudentAid BC attendance and participate fully in my studies throughout the entire study period to remain eligible for StudentAid BC funding. If I fail to maintain StudentAid BC attendance criteria, my institution is required to report me to StudentAid BC as a technical withdrawal for funding purposes. This applies whether or not I formally withdraw from the program. I understand that if I stop attending classes but do not formally withdraw I can be considered withdrawn for StudentAid BC purposes.

I understand that a student does not meet StudentAid BC attendance criteria when:

- A student does not attend at all for 2 consecutive calendar weeks;
- A student attends less than 60% of a full course load per week for 3 consecutive calendar weeks;
- A student misses sufficient hours/days that the institution determines that the student cannot successfully complete the program.

I have read and understand the terms and conditions for repayment of both my federal and provincial student loan agreements. I understand that if I don't keep my loans in good standing the consequences may include:

- Additional interest charges;
- Loss of future student loan/grant assistance;
- Dealing with a collection agency;
- A bad credit rating;
- Loss of future income tax refunds, GST rebates or liens on property;
- Legal action; or
- Denial of credit for personal or business loans or for the purchase of a home or vehicle.

I will notify StudentAid BC, my institution, and the National Student Loans Service Centre of any address or contact changes now and in the future. I have read and understand the institution's refund policy.

Signature of Student	Date
Institution Official	



Section 5 – In Study

All StudentAid BC policies and procedures apply to students who are receiving StudentAid BC funding or have received federal and/or provincial funding previously and are applying for and/or receiving interest-free status.

Please refer to Chapter 4 – "Application Process" in the 2017/18 <u>StudentAid BC Policy Manual</u> for the policy on the StudentAid BC application process.

StudentAid BC Application Process

StudentAid BC sends student a Notification of Assessment

Once StudentAid BC has processed the student's application for financial assistance, the student will receive a Notification of Assessment. The Notification of Assessment letter describes:

- the type of funding the student is eligible to receive (loan and/or grant),
- the amount of funding the student has been approved for,
- when the student will receive the funding and
- where the funding will be sent.

The Notification of Assessment letter will also include a 10-digit Master Student Financial Assistance Agreement (MSFAA) number for new students who need to submit an MSFAA.

Student submits the Master Student Financial Assistance Agreement

New borrowers will need to complete and submit a legal contract called the Master Student Financial Assistance Agreement (MSFAA). Effective April 4, 2018, students will be asked to complete an electronic MSFAA online via a secure National Student Loan Service Centre (NSLSC) account, which uses their 10-digit MSFAA number.

The MSFAA outlines the terms and conditions of the student's provincial and federal student loans. The student must carefully review the MSFAA before agreeing to the terms and conditions. The MSFAA is a legally binding contract requiring the student to repay their student loans.

The MSFAA does not state the amount of funding the student will receive. Instead, each time the student is approved for funding by StudentAid BC, the student receives a Notification of Assessment that describes their loan and/or grant amount and disbursement details.

In most cases, the MSFAA will remain active throughout the student's post-secondary studies. However, in the following two situations, the student must complete a new MSFAA before receiving new funding from BC:

- if the student takes a two-year break in studies or
 - if the student has signed a MSFAA in another province.

•



If a new MSFAA is required, the student will receive a 10-digit MSFAA number on their Notification of Assessment letter, a message on their StudentAid BC dashboard, as well as an email for the National Student Loan Service Centre with instructions for completion.

The link to complete the MSFAA is sent directly to the email address provided by the student

Student confirms identity at a Canada Post outlet (for paper MSFAAs only)

Students who received a paper MSFAA, must sign it and take it to a designated Canada Post outlet to confirm their identity. Outlet locations are listed online at <u>Government of Canada –</u> <u>Student Financial Assistance</u>. Postal outlet staff will ensure the MSFAA is valid for processing and that the student has provided proper identification.

Students are required to provide the following identification with their MSFAA:

- Social insurance number card/letter or a copy of an official Government of Canada document that includes you social insurance number.
 Note: Due to recent changes to the Canada Revenue Agency Notice of Tax Assessment form, please be advised that this form is no longer acceptable documentation to confirm identification.
- 2. Official government-issued photo identification (i.e. a driver's license, passport, etc.).
- 3. A void, personal cheque for the bank account of a Canadian financial institution where the student wants the money to be deposited. If the student does not have a void cheque, they must complete the electronic funds transfer section of the MSFAA that identifies where they want the money to be deposited.

Canada Post staff will forward the MSFAA and void cheque, if applicable, to the National Student Loans Service Centre. The National Student Loans Service Centre will disburse the funds on or after the disbursement date stated on the Notification of Assessment letter once confirmation of the student's enrolment is received from the post-secondary institution.

If the National Student Loans Service Centre receives an unsigned MSFAA, the National Student Loans Service Centre will contact the student.

Please note that Canada Post will continue to verify student identities and accept paper MSFAAs until June 30, 2018. After June 30, 2018, students with paper MSFAAs will need to contact StudentAid BC to make alternate submission arrangements.

Replacing a lost MSFAA

If a student loses their paper MSFAA, they must contact StudentAid BC.



Confirmation of Enrolment Process

Please refer to Chapter 4 – "Application Process" in the 2017/2018 StudentAid BC Policy Manual.

Before a student's loan and/or grant funding can be released, an institution official must confirm that the student is enrolled in an eligible, full-time post-secondary program for the entire study period for which the student has been awarded funding. Where applicable, the institution official must also confirm that the student has met StudentAid BC attendance requirements before confirming enrolment to release funds.

If a student is scheduled to receive more than one student loan disbursement during their study period (disbursements are listed on the NOA), the institution must confirm the student's enrolment each time before funds can be issued to the student.

For institutions outside of Canada, the confirmation of enrolment will be sent to the student, who must take it to the institution to be completed and sent to StudentAid BC. The form will not be mailed until a completed MSFAA has been received at the NSLSC.

It is expected that institution officials will:

- Not confirm enrolment if the student's start date has been delayed by more than two weeks. An Appendix 7 and an Appendix 3 must be submitted with updated program information. The student enrolment contract with the school should reflect the corrected start and end dates.
- Not confirm enrolment where a student has failed to meet StudentAid BC attendance criteria, even if outstanding tuition is owed to the institution under the enrolment contract. The student is no longer eligible for the funding disbursement and therefore the institution may not access the funding
- Ensure that the following information is correct:
 - Name, address and institution code
 - o Program of studies title and program code
 - Number of weeks of study
 - Program year and study period dates
 - o Disbursement date

Funds collected through Confirmation of Enrolment process

• The post-secondary institution can ask that some or all of the funds be paid to the postsecondary institution to cover the student's academic fees. The cumulative total of all funds directed to the post-secondary institution must not exceed the cost of tuition, books and fees as reported to StudentAid BC and declared on the student enrolment contract.



- The post-secondary institution must ensure that the student is in agreement with any request to release all or a portion of the loan funding directly to the post-secondary institution.
- If a student's tuition is paid by a sponsor, parent or other, no StudentAid BC funding should be directed to the institution.

Only the eligibility signing officer whose name has been identified and provided to StudentAid BC in the Schedule C of the Designation Agreement may sign a hardcopy or submit the electronic confirmation of enrolment.

At this time, institution officials should remind the student of their responsibility to repay their loans and ensure that the student understands that funds being directed to the institution are also repayable.

Institutions who deposit StudentAid BC funds from non-eligible students will be requested to repay the funds to the National Student Loan Service Centre.

Disbursement of Funds - Funds deposited into a student's bank account

Student financial assistance is issued via Electronic Funds Transfer for all students.

After the post-secondary institution has confirmed that the student is enrolled in an eligible, full-time post-secondary educational program for the entire study period for which the student has been awarded funding, the funds will be deposited into the specified bank account within seven business days.

If the bank account information is invalid, a cheque will be issued and sent to the address provided by the student within approximately 10 business days.

The banking information provided by the student will be used to withdraw loan payments when the student starts repaying the loan.

Third-party bank accounts, such as those for the student's parents, are not accepted.

Note: The National Student Loans Service Centre will only release funds if it receives a valid MSFAA and confirmation of enrolment before the student's end date of study.

Funds disbursed to post-secondary institution

British Columbia student loan funding is initiated three days before the study start date for post-secondary institutions that confirm enrolment electronically, or on or after the study start date for post-secondary institutions that do not.

International post-secondary institutions requesting funding will receive funding via a cheque in Canadian dollars.



StudentAid BC Funding Disbursement Model

Institutions may choose to have their students' financial assistance disbursed under one of three disbursement models:

- Normally, students receive 60% of their total funding at the beginning of their studies and 40% at the midpoint of studies.
- Alternatively, students can receive equal monthly disbursements throughout the study period on the first day of each month.
- A combination of these two models allows students to receive 60% of their total funding up front and then receive monthly disbursements from the midpoint of their studies or at the beginning of the second term of their studies.

Institution officials who are interested in switching their disbursement model must make their request in writing (on institution letterhead) to the StudentAid BC Designation Administrator.

Request for Reassessment

For the policy on reassessment, see the StudentAid BC Policy Manual Chapter 9 – Changes to Funding.

Institutions should note that:

- Students must complete their own Appendix 7 forms (Request for Reassessment).
- Requests for reassessment must be received at the StudentAid BC office at least six weeks before the student's study end date.
- To protect privacy, copies of Appendix 1 and 2 information must be retained by the student only.
- Changes of student address, phone number or e-mail address can be done on the <u>StudentAid BC</u> website

If there are changes to a student's parent, step-parent/sponsor/legal guardian information, a completed <u>Appendix 1</u> must accompany the Appendix 7. If there are changes to a student's spouse/common-law partner's information, a completed <u>Appendix 2</u> must accompany the Appendix 7.

Where a reassessment has been submitted, institution officials should not act to confirm enrolment until after the reassessment has been processed by StudentAid BC.

Practicum, Clinical Placement, Preceptorship or Other Unpaid Practice Education

For the policy on practice education, see Chapter 2 – Practice Education, Paid Work Terms and Field Trips in the 2017/18 StudentAid BC Policy Manual.

Institutions are required to secure placements for all forms of practice education for those professions whose licensing bodies require students to complete a practice education as part of their studies.



If students are required to complete a practicum, clinical placement or preceptorship as part of their program to receive their credential, students must complete this component before the study period end date.

If placement hosts cannot be secured and guaranteed and/or work experience is not required to receive the credential, institutions must indicate to students that the practicum, clinical placement or preceptorship is optional before students sign their enrolment contracts. Optional practicum, clinical placements or preceptorships are not eligible for StudentAid BC funding and may not be included in the funded study period.

Institutions requesting an exception to the practicum policy should submit their request with their Program Eligibility Declaration to the Designation Unit of the Ministry of Advanced Education, Skills and Training.

Institution Responsibilities

For the policy on institution responsibilities, see Chapter 1 – Institution Designation for Student Financial Assistance of the 2017/18 StudentAid BC Policy Manual.

Student File Documentation

The Ministry provides StudentAid BC funding (including interest-free subsidy) only to eligible students and expects those students to participate fully in their post-secondary studies. It is the institution's responsibility to monitor this participation and to keep records of each student including classroom attendance, course work, self-paced study, practicum, clinical placement, etc.

All institutions must maintain a separate student file for each StudentAid BC assisted student. For privacy protection, student files must be kept in a secure location that can only be accessed by authorized persons. The institution must use student information in the StudentAid BC records solely for the purposes of administering StudentAid BC. Institution officials should advise students to keep copies of their StudentAid BC applications and Appendices in their own personal files at home.

To fulfill StudentAid BC expectations, institutions must keep the following documentation in the student files:

- A copy of valid photo identification issued by a Canadian government such as a driver's license, passport or other document showing date of birth.
- If admission was on the basis of high school graduation, a copy of the student's high school graduation certificate or equivalent. Certificates of High School Completion do not qualify as proof of graduation.
- The student's enrolment contract (or revised contract if applicable) detailing the program name, cost, duration, study start and end dates and other program details.
- The student's payment schedule detailing dates and amounts of payments made to the institution.
- If a student is accepted for enrolment on the basis of having advanced standing (PLA),



the following documentation must be on file:

- Copies of transcripts if the student has been granted advanced standing based upon previous post-secondary studies;
- Documentation showing the assessment results if advanced standing was granted due to an assessment of their prior learning;
- Documentation of the student's schedule when a PLA has been granted.
- Copies of the Appendix 3 and other related StudentAid BC appendices (where applicable).
- Copies of all student loan documentation relating to funding, including the Confirmation of Enrolment form, Schedule 2's and Certificate 2's etc.
- Detailed attendance records (hourly for technical/vocational programs and daily for academic, credit based programs).
- Demonstration of satisfactory progress including copies of examination results, interim and final transcripts, graduation certificates where applicable, etc.
- Copies of the practicum or placement student evaluations, letter of understanding between school and practicum host and any other applicable documentation.
- Copies of withdrawal notifications or cancelation forms.
- Documentation verifying withdrawals, dismissal or voluntary leaving.
- Copy of any refund calculations and refund cheques.
- Alternate contact information.
- Any other appropriate documentation concerning the student while involved with the school.
- A copy of any credential earned by a student for successfully completing their program. (I.e. Degree, Diploma, Certificate, etc.)

Student files must be accessible on-site for two years from the student's start date and must be maintained for five additional years in storage (off-site is optional).

In addition, it is recommended that institutions keep the following documentation in the student files:

- Documentary proof that the student meets the institution's published program entrance requirements.
- Counselling notes for entrance, in study and exit counselling.

Study Period Student Counselling

Due to the interaction between students and institution staff, institution officials are in a unique position to observe and advise StudentAid BC recipients of program requirements and to implement default management best practices.

During the study period, institution officials must ensure administrative compliance to student financial assistance policies and procedures by actively monitoring all students receiving assistance, documents and processes. It is expected that institution officials will take action at the earliest opportunity to prevent over-assessments and fraud. For example, when a change in a student's financial circumstances comes to the attention of institution officials, it is expected that officials will remind the student of their obligations to notify StudentAid BC and to provide the student with the required forms.





Student default management counselling during the study period should aim to:

- Establish a strong relationship between students and institution staff.
- Take advantage of personal contact with students to emphasize the student's obligation of loan repayment and the consequences of default.
- Assist "at risk" students to stay in school and actively participate in their studies in order to reach their goals and to avoid defaulting. Please see the Repayment Resource Guide for additional study period strategies.

It is expected that institution officials will keep notes detailing any meetings with students.

Attendance Procedures for Non-Credit (Hours-Based) Programs

A student's continued eligibility for student financial assistance depends on their maintaining regular attendance and participation in their studies.

For non-credit programs, institutions are required to keep accurate hourly attendance records for all students for the duration of their study period. This includes records of attendance and progress reports from placement hosts and facilities.

Institutions can establish their own attendance record format, but all records must meet the following basic expectations:

- All attendance data for the funded study period, including attendance in practicums or other practice education components, must be present on a single, formal record kept in the individual student file (or be present in the file at the time of a StudentAid BC inspection). Only the individual student's data should be on the attendance record (i.e., no class records).
- The exact approved program title must be present on the attendance record, as the institution must demonstrate that the attendance occurred in the same approved program for which the student was funded.
- The record must demonstrate the actual number of hours per day the student physically attended the funded program, and the daily date. Absences should clearly indicate with either "A" for absent or "0" for zero hours attended that day.
- The record must also demonstrate the program's required hours of attendance each day, and the daily date. The total required program hours must match those identified on the PED and may not include non-instructional time such as extra homework time, lunch breaks, etc. The total weekly required program hours on the record must match the full time weekly standard for the program as reported on the PED (or be consistent with a reduced course load if applicable).
- StudentAid BC attendance criteria are measured weekly. At the end of each week, the attendance record must demonstrate the weekly attendance percentage (required program hours / actual student attendance hours). This will identify whether or not the student has maintained at least 60% of a full course load for a given week.
- All statutory holidays, breaks and institution closures must be clearly identified on the attendance record to differentiate between instructional days and closure days, and to demonstrate that actual institution breaks follow StudentAid BC policy.
- Hourly attendance in the practicum or other practice education components must be



clearly distinguished as practice education and present on the same record as regular class attendance. For example, 4 hours of practicum attendance could be denoted as "4P".

• The attendance record must be kept current. Designated institutions are required to identify and report students who fail to meet StudentAid BC attendance criteria in a timely fashion. And before confirming enrolment to release a funding disbursement, it is essential that institution officials check the attendance record to confirm that the student has met the StudentAid BC attendance requirements for continued funding eligibility.

An example of an appropriate hourly attendance record can be found at the end of this section. As well, for the purposes of default management, monitoring attendance records often will allow ins institution officials to identify those StudentAid BC students who are not attending regularly or who are at risk of failing their courses, so that corrective action can be taken.

It is recommended that institutions:

- Have a dedicated staff member to review attendance at least once per week, and
- Develop a system for informing students of the consequences of continued absence and the support services available, for example through one-to-one interviews with atrisk students or warning letters. All meetings and follow-up communications should be documented and included on the student's record.

Retention efforts made by the institution, such as the provision of extra academic assistance, will result in a greater chance of students completing their program, which in turn will increase the institution's repayment rates. Student success and subsequent employment are key factors in loan repayment behaviour.

Example Counselling Note

Student Counselling Notes Institute for Higher Learning

Name: Ima B Student

Dec 15, 2017-Met with Ima, reminded her of attendance and participation requirements as agreed to by her.

Ima claimed that she had some personal difficulties now under control. Will attend regularly from now on.



Withdrawals and Dismissals

For the policy and procedure on withdrawals and dismissals, see the Policy Manual Chapter 8 – Maintaining Eligibility.

Institution officials must immediately report to StudentAid BC as withdrawn any student who meets one or more of the following criteria:

- Voluntarily leaves the institution.
- Is dismissed by the institution.
- Fails to maintain regular attendance as required by StudentAid BC.

The withdrawal or dismissal date is the last date that the student was in full-time attendance. Institution officials must submit a withdrawal form to StudentAid BC or enter a withdrawal in the Student Financial Assistance System indicating the date the student ceased to maintain fulltime studies. This must be completed within six weeks of the withdrawal date.

If a student does not start studies and no funding has been disbursed to the student or to the institution, an <u>application cancelation request</u> should be submitted to StudentAid BC. Institutions officials report withdrawals and dismissals to the StudentAid BC office using a <u>Withdrawal Notification</u> form.

Copies of all documentation relating to a student's withdrawal or dismissal, including attendance records, must be placed in the student's file to verify the withdrawal or reason for dismissal.

Students who meet withdrawal criteria must be reported to StudentAid BC for the purposes of reassessing their funding eligibility only. StudentAid BC does not require that the institution dismiss or withdraw the student from the program. For the purposes of default management, designated institutions are expected to continue under the terms of their enrolment contract with the student, especially where some or all funds have been paid. Students who continue on to graduation are more likely to be successful at repaying their loans.

If the student is able to return to studies and maintain StudentAid BC attendance requirements, the student and the institution should complete and submit the required documents to maintain interest-free status for the duration of the study period.

WITHDRAWAL NOTIFICATION

STUDENT'S APPLICATION NUMBER	STUDENT'S SOCIAL INSURANCE NUMBER
STUDENT'S LAST NAME	
STUDENT'S FIRST NAME	
SCHOOL NAME	
DOCUMENTS ATTACHED: CSL	GRANT
\$	S S
	NT AMOUNT INDICATE CHEQUE AMOUNT
WITHDRAWAL FROM FULL-TI	
Student is not in a minimum 60 per cent of a full- students with permanent disabilities)	time course load for credits (40 per cent for
LAST DATE ATTENDED FULL TIME	
	YEAR MONTH DAY
SIGNATURE OF SCHOOL OFFICIAL	DATE SIGNED
SIGN HERE	YEAR MONTH DAY
NAME OF SCHOOL OFFICIAL	PHONE NUMBER
PRINT HERE	AREA CODE NUMBER
SCHOOL STAMP OR SEAL	StudentAid BC
SCHOOL STAMP ON SEAL	Statement bo

BRITISH

StudentAidBC

Ministry of Advanced Education StudentAid BC

Mailing Address: PO Box 9173 Stn Prov Govt Victoria BC V8W 9H7 250 387-6100 (outside North America) 1-800-561-1818 (Toll Free in Canada / U.S.) Fax: 250 356-9455 Toll Free: 1-866-312-3322

Courier Address: c/o StudentAid BC 1"flr 835 Humboldt St Victoria BC V8V 4W8

BRITISH COLUMBIA StudentAidBC	Non Punitive Withdrav Study Period	ALL QUESTIONS MUST BE ANSWERED IN INK
STUDENT INFORMATION		
STUDENTS LAST NAME	REVISED STUDY PERIOD END	
 THE FOLLOWING CONDITION The student did not attended The student attended class The student completed their full-time studies or attended issued or the disbursement Note: A withdrawal will be process documentation that their student 	CONS ARE MET, OTHERWISE PRO classes at all and repaid the disbursem see 10 days or less and repaid the disbu- ir first term/semester, including exams (d 10 days or less in the next term/seme t was repaid in full within 30 days. ssed if the above conditions are not loan funding was returned to the Na funds, the withdrawal will be reverse	DCESS THIS AS A WITHDRAWAL. eent in full within 30 days. ursement in full within 30 days. (if applicable); and either did not return to ester. The second disbursement was not met. If the student provides ational Student Loan Service Centre
Signature of School Official Print Name of School Official School Officials Contact Phon Date Signed		MINISTRY USE ONLY
	SEND COMPLETED FORMS TO:	
Mailing Addres Student Services Bi StudentAid BC P.O. Box 9173 Stn Pr Victoria BC V8W	s: ranch ; ov Govt	Courier Address: Student Services Branch StudentAid BC 1 st fl, 835 Humboldt Street Victoria BC V8V 4W8 2-3322



Interest Free Status

Students do not have to make payments on any outstanding student loans or pay interest while they are enrolled at a designated post-secondary institution in an approved full-time study program (at least 12 weeks long) leading to a certificate, diploma or degree.

Students with previous student loans who are in full-time studies and are not receiving StudentAid BC funding for their current study period can submit a <u>Schedule 2</u> form to the National Student Loan Service Centre to ensure their loans are kept in interest-free status. It is important to note that the maximum weeks of allowable student financial assistance include weeks of interest-free status.

Please see the StudentAid BC website "Maintain Your Loan" link for information on how to apply and for further details.

Tuition Refunds

The calculation of the institution's non-refundable fees must be done in accordance with the institution's refund policy. Within 30 days of the date of a student's withdrawal or dismissal, the institution must forward any applicable tuition fee refund to the appropriate lender to reduce grant overawards and/or loan balances.

When a student transfers from one institution to another, the institution will make any tuition refund payable to the student to use to pay the new institution's tuition. This is the only situation when a refund is paid to a student by the institution, if there is a loan outstanding with StudentAid BC.

Transfer of School

Students can only transfer StudentAid BC assistance between institutions if:

- The new institution is designated for StudentAid BC.
- The break in study is not greater than two weeks (between the last day of attendance at the original institution and the start date at the new institution).
- The combined study periods do not exceed 52 weeks.

If the break in studies is more than two weeks, the student is withdrawn from the original institution and will be required to complete and submit a new application for the new institution.

Institution officials must fill out and submit an <u>Appendix 5</u> (Transfer of Schools) for students who are transferring from/to their institution. If StudentAid BC funding has not been disbursed an Appendix 5 may not be required. In this case, the student can complete an Appendix 7 (Request for Reassessment) and the new institution completes an Appendix 3.

If a student is transferring to another branch of the same institution for four weeks or less, an Appendix 5 is not required. If a student transfers between branches of the same institutions for more than four weeks, remaining in the same program, a new Appendix 3 must be



submitted. The "Date Classes End" stated on the new Appendix 3 cannot exceed the "Date Classes End" as stated on the original Appendix 3 by more than two weeks.

The Appendix 5 contains five sections. The transferring student must complete sections 1, 4 and 5. The original institution must complete section 2 and the new institution must complete section 3. The completed Appendix 5 must be received at the StudentAid BC office at least six weeks prior to the student's "Date Classes End" entered by the new school on the Appendix 5.

Appeals

If a student would like to appeal a decision made by StudentAid BC, the student can submit an <u>Appeal</u> form. Appeals can be made to a decision regarding:

- Parent/step-parent/sponsor/legal guardian contribution
- Student or spouse/common-law partner contribution
- Room and board
- Modified independent status
- Scholastic standing (including multiple withdrawals, unsuccessful studies, or overawards)
- Additional transportation allowance
- B.C. student loan lifetime maximum
- Credit screening
- B.C. student loan rehabilitation due to bankruptcy
- Other

A student must complete their own Appeal form unless information is required from a third party such as the student's doctor.

Appeal requests, including supporting documentation, must be received at the StudentAid BC office at least six weeks before the student's study period end date.

Unsuccessful Completions

Refer to the 2017/18 StudentAid BC Policy Manual Chapter8 – Maintaining Eligibility. In accordance with the Canada Student Financial Assistance Act, students must attain a satisfactory scholastic standard to be eligible for student financial assistance. Satisfactory scholastic standard is successful completion (i.e., student receives credit towards a degree, diploma or certificate from the educational institution) of at least 60 percent of a full course load of study (40 percent for students with a permanent disability) at the post-secondary level. Institution officials must notify StudentAid BC when a student does not meet these standards by submitting an <u>Unsuccessful Completion</u> form.

Early Completion

When a student successfully completes all the requirements of their program before the study end date reported on the Appendix 3, school officials must complete the <u>Early Completion of</u> <u>Studies Notification</u> form and send it to the StudentAid BC office.

Institutions should counsel students that the loan application will be reassessed and pro-rated,



and that the student may incur an overaward.

Reminder Note: Copies of all documentation relating to students must be placed in the student's file for verification purposes.

Student Record Institute for Higher Learning	
Name: Ima B Student	
Aug 01, 2016- End of studies. Successful completion with 90% on exams. Will attend the graduation ceremonies.	
Scheduled for Exit Interview.	



Hourly Attendance Record - Name of School -

<u>Student name:</u> Ima B. Student		Program: Office Administration		<u>Month:</u> October		<u>Total</u> Program Hours: 625	Courseload 100%
Week Ending:	Course Code:	Course Description	Time In	Time Out	Total hours	Required hours	Percentage of
					attended	of program	required hours
01-Oct-07	ABC2153	Implementing MS Windows 2005	4:41 PM	8:43 PM	4.02	5	
02-Oct-07	ABC2153	Implementing MS Windows 2005	12:36 PM	2:43 PM	2.07	5	
03-Oct-07	ABC2153	Implementing MS Windows 2005	10:26 AM	2:57 PM	4.31	5	
04-Oct-07	ABC2153	Implementing MS Windows 2005	3:55 PM	7:52 PM	3.57	5	
05-Oct-07	ABC2153	Implementing MS Windows 2005	11:27 AM	3:06 PM	3.39	5	
					17.36	25	69.44%
08-Oct-07					Thanksgiving	0	
09-Oct-07	ABC2153	Implementing MS Windows 2005	11:49 AM	4:07 PM	4.18	5	
10-Oct-07	ABC2153	Implementing MS Windows 2005	1:20 PM	4:37 PM	3.17	5	
11-Oct-07	ABC2153	Implementing MS Windows 2005	9:44 AM	1:17 PM	3.33	5	
12-Oct-07	ABC2153	Implementing MS Windows 2005	11:06 AM	3:30 PM	4.24	5	
					14.92	20	74.60%
15-Oct-07	ABC2154	Implementing MS Windows, Infra.	9:01 AM	1:48 PM	4.47	5	
16-Oct-07					absent	5	
17-Oct-07					absent	5	
18-Oct-07	ABC2154	Implementing MS Windows, Infra.	10:07 AM	5:05 PM	6.58	5	
19-Oct-07	ABC2154	Implementing MS Windows, Infra.	12:18 PM	4:57 AM	4.39	5	
					15.44	25	61.76%
22-Oct-07	ABC2154	Implementing MS Windows, Infr.	9:01 AM	1:48 PM	4.47	5	



23-Oct-07	ABC2154	Implementing MS Windows, Infr.	8:51 AM	2:25 PM	5.34	5	
24-Oct-07	ABC2154	Implementing MS Windows, Infr.	12:53 PM	5:54 PM	5.01	5	
25-Oct-07	ABC2154	Implementing MS Windows, Infr.	9:53 AM	2:08 PM	4.15	5	
26-Oct-07					absent	5	
					18.97	25	75.88%
29-Oct-07	ABC1234	Implementing Excel	4:14 PM	8:43 PM	4.29	5	
30-Oct-07	ABC1234	Implementing Excel	12:36 PM	2:43 PM	2.07	5	
31-Oct-07	ABC1234	Implementing Excel	10:00 AM	2:00 PM	4	5	
01-Nov-07					absent	5	
02-Nov-07					absent	5	
					10.36	25	41%
OCTOBER= irr	OCTOBER= irregular attendance, send warning letter.				77.05	120	64%
		ALL					





Student Name		C	Date		
Date Classes Start		Date Classes End_			
Total Student Loan Fun	ding Received				
CSL Total Amount:					
Disbursement Date	Amount	To Institution	To Student		
Disbursement Date	Amount	To Institution	To Student		
BCSL Total Amount:					
Disbursement Date	Amount	To Institution	To Student		
Disbursement Date	Amount	To Institution	To Student		
Disbursement Date	Amount	To Institution	To Student		
Disbursement Date	Amount	To Institution	To Student		
Disbursement Date	Amount	To Institution	To Student		
Grant Total Amount:					
Disbursement Date	Amount	To School	To Student		
Disbursement Date	Amount	To School	To Student		
l agree to my institution institution.	n directing the al	bove stated "To Institu	ition" amounts to the		
Student Signature		Date	e		



Section 6 – End of Study

Section 6 - End of Study

Once students are close to the end of their program, school officials should meet with students either individually or in groups to discuss student loan repayment obligations.

For more information on end-of-study best practices, please refer to the <u>Repayment Assistance</u> <u>Guide</u> on the StudentAid BC website.

Exit Meeting with Students

At the conclusion of a student's studies it is highly recommended that the institution conduct an exit meeting with each student. The exit meeting, at a minimum, should remind the student of:

- Their repayment responsibilities.
- The repercussions of non-repayment or avoidance of payment.
- The options available to students who may find themselves in financial difficulties after leaving school.
- Their responsibility to keep up-to-date contact information with the National Student Loan Service Centre (NSLSC) and the StudentAid BC.

Studies show that students who do not receive adequate exit counselling including an introduction to debt management tools are more likely to default.

Student Counselling Notes

Ima B Student

Exit Interview - Aug 03, 2016

Student has read, signed and received a copy of the "Exit Interview" form and is aware she has a loan and that it needs to be repaid and that payments will start in March 2016. She is also aware of who the service provider is and how to contact them if she has any questions.

Student is aware that if she returns to full-time studies, interest free status is available provided that her loan is not in default.

Student is aware that debt management tools are available if she finds herself in financial difficulty during loan repayment.

Provided repayment brochures and informational websites.





Exit Interview Example Form

	EXIT INTERVIEW
Student N	lame
Graduatic	on/Withdrawal Date
Total Amo	ount Borrowed First Payment Due Date
l understa	and the following:
•	My loans are repayable six months after my study period end date or withdrawal date
•	Interest will start to accrue after my study period end date or withdrawal date I will repay my loans when they become due. If I am unable to make either my first payment or any subsequent payments, I will inquire and learn about available debt management programs to prevent my loan from going into default
•	I will keep in touch with the school for on-going support while looking for employment as well as provide them with updated contact information
•	I will contact the school if I am confused or unsure about when and how to repay my loan
•	Claiming bankruptcy will not erase a student loan debt
l understa include:	and that if I do not repay my loans on time, the following consequences may
•	A bad credit rating
٠	Additional interest charges
•	Loss of future student loan/grant assistance
•	Dealing with a collection agency Loss of future income tax refunds and GST rebates
•	Legal action
•	Wage garnishments or property lines
•	May be denied future credit for personal or business loans or for the purchase of a home or car
l acknowl	edge that I have read and understand all information covered in this document.
	ignature Date



Section 6 – End of Study

Repayment

Please see the 2017/18 StudentAid BC Policy Manual Chapter 11, Section 2 "Loan Repayment" for the policy on Repayment.

Below is an outline of what a student can expect when they complete their studies and loan repayment begins.

- Borrowers are required to start making payments on the first day of seventh month after the end of their study period (or from their withdrawal date if applicable).
- Borrowers must repay their Canada-B.C. integrated loans through the service provider, the National Student Loan Service Centre. Borrowers will receive details of their personalized repayment terms by mail approximately 45 days before they must begin repaying their loan.
- Interest begins accumulating on the borrower's loan as soon as their study period ends.
- If the borrower had arranged for the direct deposit of their loan disbursements, the same bank account number will be used to withdraw monthly loan payments. However, if a borrower does not have money in the account or if their bank account information has changed and the Service Provider has not been updated, this will result in a returned payment. If there are two returned payments, the loan will become delinquent and may go into default.
- Payments will be prorated to the borrower's Canada and B.C. student loan debt, based on each loan's portfolio outstanding balance.
- Borrowers are can make advance payments on their loan any time during their study period and during their six-month non-repayment (grace) period.

All repayment terms and conditions are described in the Master Student Financial Assistance Agreement for those borrowers who received funding after August 1, 2011.

Financial Difficulties

Institution officials should advise students that repayment assistance may be available should they have difficulties repaying their loans. Detailed information on the various programs can be found in the StudentAid BC Policy Manual 2017/18 Chapter 11, or on the StudentAid BC website under "Repay Your Loans".

The BC and Canada Repayment Assistance Plans (RAP), for examples, allow borrowers to repay what they can reasonably afford. Borrowers can apply for RAP using one online application form. For more information, visit: <u>Government of Canada – Student Financial Assistance</u>.

Appeals

If a student finds that they are not eligible for a federal or provincial debt management program and they feel that their circumstances have not been accurately reflected or are beyond their control, they may submit an <u>appeal</u> for further consideration.



Section 6 – End of Study

Default Prevention Approaches

Institutions can play an important role in student loan default management. The following are suggestions that institutions might choose to try to actively assist students in avoiding default on their student loan repayment obligations.

- Contact students immediately after they enter the grace period and several times during the grace period, to ensure that students know about consolidation, repayment options and the deadline for starting repayment.
- Encourage students to use the grace period to set up an electronic payment agreement (automatic debit) with the service provider or to confirm that the service provider has the most up-to-date banking information.
- Encourage students to make payments during the grace period to help them become aware of the impact of loan payments on their budgets after leaving school and to reduce the total interest to be paid.
- Develop a regular email or letter sending strategy for reminding students of deadlines and other issues regarding their loan.
- Maintain up-to-date contact information including email addresses and alternate contact information in the event a student moves.
- Inform students who have become delinquent borrowers that there is assistance available to them. Refer students to the StudentAid BC website "Repay Your Loan" link.
- When having difficulty reaching a student, call at different times of the day.
- When interacting with students, remember the goal is assistance, not collection.





Form for Tracking Student Contact

Student	Alternate	Student	Check wha	Check what is to be done this month			
Name	Contacts:	Leaving	3 months	5 months	e-mail	phone	and Date
Student	Address,	Date	later	later		call	
Address,	phone						
phone	number						
number							
and							
e-mail							

Repayment Reminder Letter

Dear Student:

This is a reminder that your student loan(s) are due and payable soon.

Failure to make your student loan payment(s) on time has serious consequences. There are student loan debt management programs available that may assist you if you are not in a financial position to repay your student loan(s). If you have any questions, or have not yet received information about repayment from the National Student Loan Service Centre, you can contact them at 1-888-815-4514.

If you are not yet employed, please contact ______ at <u>institution name</u> and they can provide you with job search assistance and support in obtaining employment.

If you wish, you may contact me at ______. I can provide you with information about repayment, loan management options, or if you have any other questions I will be more than happy to help you.

Regards

Student Counselling Notes

Ima B Student

Jan 04, 2012 - Mailed first repayment reminder letter.

Feb 01, 2012- Mailed second repayment reminder letter.

March 03, 2012 - Made follow up phone call. Ima received my letters but is not working. I referred her to our Employment Department and gave her instructions to contact the NSLSC regarding the Repayment Assistance Program.

March 14, 2012 - Ima has applied for Repayment Assistance and is working with our Employment Department to find a job.



Section 6 – End of Study

Graduate Surveys

Institution officials should encourage students to let the institution know when they have found employment. This will enable the school to ensure current contact information is on file and it will allow the school to determine how successful their students were in gaining employment in their field of study.

Institutions are encouraged to conduct graduate surveys four to six months after graduation. Surveys should include questions about the general financial conditions the student is experiencing, their expectations for future employment and their satisfaction level with their program of study.

Surveys also help an institution determine how useful students found the tools and processes the school provided to inform students of their loan responsibilities. In addition, surveys can be used to evaluate applicability of programs by asking employers whether graduates were trained well enough to fulfill industry needs.

The information gathered in graduate surveys can help inform an institution's default management strategies and practices throughout the process of recruiting, counselling, educating and graduating students.



Section 7 – Audit and Compliance

Section 7 - Student Audit and Compliance

StudentAid BC is a needs based program. To identify and prevent abuse, all student assistance files are subject to review by Ministry Verification Officers. Serious concerns may be referred to the RCMP. A formal RCMP investigation could result in charges under the Criminal Code of Canada.

Students under audit by the Ministry will be requested to provide documentation to verify information that the student, their spouse or parents submitted on any StudentAid BC application or appendices. Students should be advised to keep all receipts and supporting documentation which may be needed for audit purposes, such as tenancy agreement/cancelled rent cheques, child support or alimony payment receipts, income statements, bank statements, etc.

Institution officials should ensure that their students read and are familiar with the terms and conditions of assistance as stated in the StudentAid BC application declaration and appendices. Processing of assistance can be held up until audits are completed. To avoid delays in their funding, students should promptly reply to audit requests. Students must reply to the audit request directly. Institution officials must not get involved with student audit issues unless information is required from the institution.